Na'ope, George Louis Lanakilakeikiahiali'i, Oct. 26, 2009 George Louis Lanakilakeikiahiali'i "Uncle George" Naope, 81, of Hilo, a Kanaka Loea, master kumu hula and entertainer, died at home. He was born in Kalihi. He is survived by hanai son Byers H., a brother and three sisters. Services: 1 p.m. today at Afook-Chinen Civic Auditorium. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 November 2009]

NA'AUAO, SYLVIA "HONEY" N.M., 71, of Kapolei, died July 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired Honolulu Community Action Program teacher. Survived by husband, Bob; children, Henry III, Mitchell and Black Huihui, Jaymie Huihui-Lono, Madeline Kuewa-Mineshima, Jolynn Kuewa, Willette, Ahulani Martinez, Whisper, and Marley; sisters, Sadie Yamauchi and Darlene Bajadali; brothers, Alex and Charles Mau; 28 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Kaumakapili Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

NABUA, JACINTO PELIRA, 83, of Kapolei, died Feb. 26, 2009. Born in Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by wife, Emiliana; sons, Ronnie Bautista, Juanito and Rod Nabua; daughters, Julie Williams, Mila Balangue, Edna Tecson and Gloria Tillman; sister, Beatrice Sylvestre; 22 grandchildren; 24 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary; rosary 7 p.m. Visitation also 10 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 11 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 2009]

Nacapuy, Tiborcio Acupan, *Sept. 19, 2009*, Tiborcio Acupan Nacapuy, 86, of Kualapuu, Molokai, died in Molokai General Hospital. He was born in Bacarra, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by wife Juana, sons, Newell and Amado, daughters Norma Petel and Fidela Garcia, brother Estanislao and seven grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at Saint Sophia Catholic Church, Kaunakakai. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Kapaakea Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 October 2009]

NACHOR, JOSEPHINE "JOSIE" MEYER, 87, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died May 6, 2009. Born in Laupahoehoe, Hawai'i. A housewife; member of St. Anthony Catholic Church, Papa'aloa, and St. Joseph Catholic Church, Hilo. Survived by son, Godfrey; daughters, Priscilla "Aunty P" Valencia, Caroline "Carol" Publico and Audrey Nishimura; brothers, David and Herman Meyer; sisters, Dorothy Lanza, Annie Lum, Agnes Carvalho and Mary Anna Meyer; 17 grandchildren; 40 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Hilo; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park Section 5. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 May 2009]

NACINO, RUFORD V., 42, of Kalaheo, Kaua'i, died June 5, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. P&M Marine Services deckhand. Survived by mother, Juliana; sisters, Juliet, Janet and Joan. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. June 20 at Holy Cross Catholic Church, Kalaheo; Mass 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 2009]

NACIS, MARCELINO "CELING" SORIANO, 89, of Papa'aloa, Hawai'i, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Paraoir, Balaoan, La Union, Philippines. A retired Hamakua Sugar Company factory worker. Survived by wife, Winifreda; daughters, Marissa and Marilou Chay; sons, Tony and Preciliano; many grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony Catholic Church, Papa'aloa; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday; Mass 10 a.m.; burial at Homelani Memorial Park (Ilima Section). No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 2009]

Nacis, Marcelino Soriano, Sept. 18, 2009 Marcelino Soriano "Ceiling" Nacis, 89, of Papaaloa, Hawaii, a retired Hamakua Sugar Co. factory worker, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Paraoir, Balaoan, La Union, Philippines. He is survived by wife Winifreda, sons Tony and Preciliano, daughters Marissa C. Nacis and Marilou N. Chhay, and numerous grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday and 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony Catholic Church. Call after 5 p.m. Friday and 8 a.m. Saturday. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 September 2009]

NADAMOTO, IWAO "DUGAN", 85, of Honolulu, died June 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired from Hickam Air Force Base; Army veteran. Survived by sons, Brian and Bruce; daughters, Joy Kumagai and Sherry; three grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 2009]

NAEHU, RINEHART J., 66, of Mililani, died June 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Royal Contraction Co. heavy equipment operator; also Keneke Roofing roofer. Survived by wife, Frances "Franny"; daughters, Renee Lii, Veralene Kakaula and Lorena Pojas; sons, Francis and Henry Lee; hanai children, Stanford, and Aloha "Boy" Alvey; 13 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Louis and Robert. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Friday at the mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 2009]

Naehu, Rinehart J., *June 7*, 2009 Rinehart J. Naehu, 66, of Mililani, a retired Royal Contracting Co. heavy equipment operator and roofer, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Frances "Franny"; sons Francis and Henry Lee; daughters Renee Lii, Veralene Kekaula and Lorena Pojas; hanai sons Stanford Naehu and Aloha "Boy" Alvey; brothers Louis and Robert; 13 grandchildren; and three great-granchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday and 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Thursday and 9 a.m. Friday. Burial: 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 June 2009]

NAFTEL, GARY "SKIP" L., 64, of Honolulu, died Aug. 24, 2009. Survived by wife, Ann; children, Martin, Christy Reynolds, Tara Oliver and Andrew; six grandchildren. Private scattering of ashes. Celebration of life 3 to 5 p.m. Sunday at Waikiki Yacht Club. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 2009]

NAGAFUCHI, JOYCE M., 63 of Pasadena, Calif., died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sister, Marion Kotani; nephew, Craig; nieces, Suzie Wrobel and Wendy Jung; grandnieces; grandnephew. Private Mainland celebration of life to be held. Donations to Keiro ICF, 325 S. Boyle Ave., Los Angeles, CA 90033 or D.E.L.T.A. Rescue, P.O. Box 9, Glendale, CA 91209. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2009]

NAGAI, DELPHINE "SACHI" SACHIYO, 61, of Pepe'ekeo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 10, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. A homemaker and seamstress. Survived by daughters, Tanya and Lori Ann Wong, and Cindy Wong-Blaser; son, Brandon Wong; three grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. today at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 11:30 a.m.; cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 2009]

NAGAMATSU, MITSUKO, 79, of Aiea, died Nov. 5, 2009. Born in Japan. Survived by son, Rich; three grandchildren; brother, Torao Goto. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Inurnment 9 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 2009]

NAGAMATSU, RICHARD "MR. WHIRLPOOL MAN", 79, of 'Aiea, died June 29, 2009. Born in Maui. Retired Electrical Distributors Ltd. salesman. Survived by wife, Mitsuko; sons, Rich, Roy and Craig; daughters, Rene and Lynn; five grandchildren; brother, Tadao. Visitation 11 a.m. to noon Friday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 July 2009]

NAGAMI, HIDEO, 88, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 27, 2009. Born in Hilo. A retired machinist. Survived by brother, Masao; sisters, Takie and Tammy. Private services held. No flowers. No koden (monetary offerings). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 July 2009]

Nagamine Sr., James Y., August 3, 2009. James Y. Nagamine Sr., 70, of Wailuku, Maui Appliance owner, died. He was born in Waikapu, Maui. He is survived by companion Sandy Song; sons James Jr., Ken, Glen, Guy and Steven; brothers Robert and George; sisters Thelma Shibata and Kaneko Taira; and seven grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 August 2009]

NAGAMINE, DOROTHY KIYOKO, 94, of Honolulu, died Sept. 25, 2009. Born in Haleiwa. Housewife. Survived by son, Francis; daughters, June Namba, Frances Nagamine; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

Nagamine, Dorothy Kiyoko, *Sept. 5, 2009*, Dorothy Kiyoko Nagamine, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Haleiwa. She is survived by son Frances Nagamine, two grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 October 2009]

NAGAMINE, JAMES Y., 70, of Wailuku, Maui, died Aug. 3, 2009. Born in Waikapu, Maui. Owner of Maui Appliance. Survived by sons, James Jr, Ken, Glen, Guy and Steven; seven

grandchildren; brothers, Robert and George; sisters, Thelma Shibata and Kaneko Taira; companion, Sandy Song. Service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 2010]

Nagamine, Soyei, *Jan. 14, 2009* Soyei "Frank" Nagamine, 81, of Pearl City, a retired Lockheed auto mechanic, died in Castle Medical Center. He was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. He is survived by wife Katherine, daughter Nona and sister Haruko Asato. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Brothwick Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Private inurnment. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 January 2009]

NAGAMINE, WAYNE TOSHIO, 55, of Honolulu, died March 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop 38 employee. Survived by wife, Zina; son, Jason; daughter, Brandy; mother, Toyoko; brothers, Gerald and Keith; sister, Anne Oshiro. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

NAGAMOTO, ELEANOR SATSUKI, 81, of Kane'ohe, died June 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Liberty House stores display artist. Survived by sisters, Helen Maeda and Marion MacRitchie. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 2009]

NAGAO, PRISCILLA YUTAKO, *86*, of Honolulu, died June 5, 2009. Born in Eureka, Utah. Retired from Hawaiian Trust Co. Survived by husband, Wallace; son, Larry; daughter, Janice; brothers, George and Tomy Yasuda; sisters, Lily Shino and Mariya Motoki. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 June 2009]

NAGASAKO, MITSURU "NAGA", 83, of Honolulu, died June 23, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. General contractor for City Construction Inc. Survived by wife, Emiko; sons, Harry, Glenn, Joseph and Stanley. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 July 2009]

NAGATA, AYAKO, 95, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 17, 2009. Born in Hilo. A housewife; member of Hilo Higashi Hongwanji Mission; active member of the Seven Seas Nutrition Program. Survived by sons, Roy, Jerry, Edwin and Larry; daughter, Shirley Sakats; eighte grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

NAGATA, DONALD "DON" YUKIO, 88, of Honolulu, died April 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired state project coordinator. Survived by wife, Nancy; son, Dr. Dennis; brothers, Robert, James, Frank, Chaplain William, Albert, Paul and Jack; sister, Doris Nakanishi; two grandchildren. Visitation noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 2009]

NAGATA, DORIS SUEKO, 94, of Honolulu, died Dec. 23, 2008. Born in Hanamaulu, Kaua'i. Survived by daughters, Stephany Ezawa and Karen McDonald; three grandchildren; four great-

grandchildren; brothers, Gilbert and Lawrence Iwamoto. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 February 2009]

NAGATA, HARRIET MIEKO, 73, of Pepe'ekeo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 2, 2009. Born in Honomu, Hawai'i. Former employee of KPUA, Hawaii 2000; instructor/owner of House of Ceramics; former leader of the Girl Scouts of Hawaii Troop No. 428. Survived by daughters, Sandra Fukuhara, Christie and Leanne; four grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]

NAGATA, HARUE, 91, of Kahului, Maui, died April 11, 2009. Born in Pahoa, Hawai'i. Retired Kamehameha Garment Co. seamstress. Survived by sons, Ralston and Leroy; daughters, Earlyn Ginoza and Lauren; brother, Ted Idouchi; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 May 2009]

NAGATA, MAIZIE MITSU, 82, of Honolulu, died April 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired city employee. Survived by sister, Sadie Haraguchi. Memorial service noon Saturday at Harris United Methodist Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 2009]

Nagata, Maizie Mitsu, *April 22*, *2009*. Maizie Mitsu Nagata, 82, of Honolulu, a retired city employee, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sister Sadie Haraguchi. Services: noon Saturday at Nuuanu memorial Park and Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 May 2009]

Nagata, Maizie Mitsu, *April 22, 2009*. Maizie Mitsu Nagata, 82, of Honolulu, a retired city employee, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sister Sadie Haraguchi. Services: noon tomorrow at Harris United Methodist Church. Casual attire. No flowers. Incorrect information was given in an obituary Tuesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 2009]

NAGATA, TAMOTSU, 77, of Kahului, Maui, died March 19, 2009. Born in Kula, Maui. Retired electrician. Survived by wife, Faith; sons, Ty, Lee and Chad; daughters, Vickiann, Tanya Lassen, Tracy Silva and Kim; sisters, Harriett Welch, Ruth Murakami, Mildred Endo, Joyce Tam Ho and Sally Viveiros; 18 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 pm. Monday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Burial 12:30 p.m. Tuesday at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 2009]

NAGATA, TSUKIKO, 93, of Mililani, formerly of Napili, Lahaina, Maui, died Sept. 5, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Retired Sheraton Maui Hotel employee. Survived by sons, Thomas and Kenneth; daughters, Carol Todoroki and Jane Lee; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2009]

Nagata, Tsukiko, *Sept.* 5, 2009, Tsukiko Nagata, 93, of Mililani, formerly of Napili, Lahaina, a Sheraton Maui Hotel retiree, died in Waipahu. She was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived

by sons Thomas and Kenneth, daughters Carol Todoroki and Jane Lee, nine grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Private services. No monetary offerings.

NAGATOSHI, YOSHIKO, 93, of Honolulu, died Sept. 30, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired seamstress. Survived by husband, Chikashi; sons, Larry, Clyde and Boyd; daughter, Carolyn; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; sisters, Mitsuko Nakahara, Janet Furuhama, Hanae Niide and Setsuko Kageura. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 October 2009]

NAGAYAMA, MASAYUKI "BUSTA", 80, of Honolulu, died July 10, 2009. Born in Ola'a. Retired Taketa Sheet Metal employee; and U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Rose; sons, Duke and Burt; daughter, Ivy Shishido; brothers, Masaru and Dennis; sister, Fudeko Simiona. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 2009]

Nagayama, Masayuki, *Jul.* 10, 2009 Masayuki "Busta" Nagayama, 80, of Honolulu, a retired Taketa Sheet Metal employs and an Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Olaa, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Rose Y., sons Duke I. and Burt A., daughter Ivy S. Shishido, brothers Masaru and Dennis, and sister Fudeko Simiona. Services: 4 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 July 2009]

NAGO, JERRY YEIKICHI, 81, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 29, 2009. Born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii. Retired Operating Engineers Local No.3 apprenticeship coordinator; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by son, Wayne; daughters, Gwen Nakamichi, Shirley Nakanishi and Lori Carvalho; brothers, Brad, Tadao and Yoshio; sister, Mildred Tamaye; eight grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 2009]

NAGTALON, NATHAN ACASIO, 34, of Paradise Park, Hawai'i, died March 1, 2009. Born in Vintar, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Mauna Loa Macadamia Nut Co. Survived by parents, Joefre and Levita; brothers, Gerine and Marlon Acasio, Dave and John; sisters, Judy Corpuz and Debora; grandmother, Florencina Acasio. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 10 a.m.; burial 11:30 a.m. at Homelani Memorial Park Ilima Section. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 2009]

Nagtalon, Nathan Acasio, *March 1, 2009* Nathan Acasio Nagtalon, 34, of Paradise Park, Hawaii, a Mauna Loa Macadamia Nut Co. nut picker, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Vintar, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. He is survived by parents Joefre and Levita; brothers Gerine, Marlon, Dave and John J.; sisters Judy Nagtalon Corpuz and Deborah L. Acasio Nagtalon; and grandmother Florencina Acasio. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park, Ilima section. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 March 2009]

NAGUN, RESTIE APELLIDO, 57, of Kapolei, died July 14, 2009. Born in Pangasinan, Philippines. An electrical engineer with Albert Chong Associates Inc. Survived by wife, Aurora; sons, Anthony and Aaron; daughter, Christine; father, Luis; sister, Lisa Jama. Visitation 5 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 July 2009]

NAGUWA, YUKIO, 86, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died July 29, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired Honolulu Roofing Co. roofer; Member of 442nd Regimental Combat Team, Company I. Survived by wife, Asayo; son, Alvin; daughter, Colleen Shishido; brother, Charles; sister, Grace Yanagawa; three grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Donations to Alzheimer's Association, 944 W. Kawailani Street, Hilo, HI 96720. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]

Naguwa, Yukio, *July 29, 2009.* Yukio Naguwa, 86, of Hilo, a retired Honolulu Roofing Co. roofer and an Army veteran with the 442nd Regimental Combat Team Company I, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Asayo, son Alvin, daughter Colleen Shishido, brother Charles, sister Grace Yanagawa, three grandchildren and two greatgrandchildren. Private services. No monetary donations. Donations suggested to Alzheimer's Association, 944 W. Kawailani St., Hilo, HI 96720. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 2009]

Nahale'a, May Kealolahilahi, *July 23, 2009*. May Kealolahilahi "Aunty Brownie" Nahale'a, 82, of Nanakuli, died in Waianae. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Jerome, Herman and Maximin Koko, Alfredo, Frank, Santiago "Sonny." John "Cioci" and John Dalire, and William Jr., Lawrence and Ralph Nahale'a; daughters Anna "Tweedy" Inano, Irma J. Koko, Germaine Silva, Wilmette "Pupu" Lafferty, Estrella "Flora" Cabansag, Eleanor Motooka, Patricia Nahale'a and Delphine Rabanes; sister Mary L. Soon; 60 grandchildren; 94 greatgrandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Calla after 6 p.m. Additional visitation 10 a.m. Tuesday at the mortuary Committal services: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 2009]

NAHALE'A, MAY KEALOLAHILAHI "AUNTY BROWNIE", 82, of Nanakuli, died July 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Jerome, John, Herman and Maximin Koko, Alfredo, Frank, Santiago "Sonny," John "Cioci" and John Dalire, William Jr., Lawrence and Ralph Nahale'a; daughters, Anna "Tweedy" Inano, Irma Jean Koko, Germaine Silva, Wilmette "Pupu" Lafferty, Estrella "Flora" Cabansag, Eleanor Motooka, Patricia Nahale'a and Delphine Rabanes; sister, Mary Lani Soon; 60 grandchildren; 94 great-grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m.; Visitation also 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at the mortuary; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 August 2009]

NAHALE'A, MAY KEALOLAHILANI "AUNTY BROWNIE", 82, of Nanakuli, died July 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Jerome, Herman and Maximin Koko, Alfredo, Frank, Santiago "Sonny", John "Cioci" and John Dalire, William Jr., Lawrence and Ralph

Nahale'a; daughters, Anna "Tweedy" Inano, Irma Jean Koko, Germaine Silva, Wilmette "Pupu" Lafferty, Estrella "Flora" Cabansag, Eleanor Motooka, Patricia Nahale'a and Delphine Rabanes; sister, Mary Lani Soon; 60 grandchildren; 94 great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 7 p.m.; Visitation also 10 a.m. to noon Tuesday at the mortuary; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Flowers welcome. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 August 2009]

NAHINA, ALDEN BRYAN NAHOOIKAIKA KEAO, 47, of Lahaina, Maui, died April 20, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Former Aston Ka'anapali Shores interior maintenance supervisor. Survived by brother, Daniel; sister, Linda; nieces; nephews. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 10 a.m. to noon Monday at Waiola Church, Lahaina; service noon; burial to follow at Nahina Cemetery, Napili, Lahaina. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2009]

NAIGA, ANNA MARIE, 44, of Kea'au, Hawai'i, died Feb. 25, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Former administrative assistant for a construction company; property management assistant for AOA. Survived by parents, Ricarte and Francisca "Frances"; brothers, Sheldon and Michael; sister, Julie. Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Holy Rosary Catholic Church, Kea'au; Mass 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at the Pahoa Catholic Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 2009]

NAITO, GEORGE TERUNOBU, 80, of Honolulu, died Feb. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pay 'n Save garden shop sales associate; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sisters, Florence Nishita and Amy Akumoto; nephews; nieces. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 2009]

Naito, George Terunobu, *Feb. 18, 2009* George Terunobu Naito, 80, of Honolulu, a retired Pay 'n' Save garden shop sales associate, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sisters Florence Y. Nishita and Amy Sakumoto. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 March 2009]

NAKA, KIMIKO, 94, of Honolulu, died Dec. 1, 2008. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Robert and Dr. Chester; daughters, Ann Okino and Linda Yoshida; seven grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

Naka, Kimoiko, *Dec. 1, 2008* Kimiko Naka, 94, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Robert H. and Dr. Chester K. daughters Ann Y. Okino and Linda S. Yoshida, Seven grandchildren and two great-grand children. Private services. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 January 2009]

NAKAAHIKI, ODETTA VIOLA LEIPONIMOI, 71, of Hauula, died Dec. 2, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kauai. Retired Crouching Lion Inn food pantry worker. Survived by husband, Douglas; son, Keola; daughters, Gabyann Hickman, Zeralda Marasco and Uilani Bourgeois; brother, Vincent "Kaleo" Furtado; 12 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m.

Dec. 17 at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Hauula Mauka Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. to noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 2009]

NAKAAHIKI, ODETTA VIOLA LEIPONIMOI, 71, of Hauula, died Dec. 2, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kauai. Retired Crouching Lion Inn food pantry worker. Survived by husband, Douglas; children, Gabyann Hickman, Zeralda Marasco, Uilani Bourgeois and Keola; brother, Vincent "Kaleo" Furtado; 25 grandchildren; 38 great grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Hauula Mauka Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. to noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 December 2009]

Nakaahiki, Odetta Viola-Leiponimoi, *Dec. 2, 2009* Odetta Viola Leiponimoi Nakaahiki, 71, of Hauula, a retired Crouching Lion inn food pantry worker, died: She was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by husband Douglas; son Keola; daughters Gabyann Hickman, Zeralda Marasco and Uilani Bourgeois; brother Vincent "Kaleo" Furtado; 25 grandchildren; and 38 greatgrandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-daySaints, Hauula mauka chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Corrected survivor information for an obituary printed Thursday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 2009]

NAKAAHIKI, TROY, 47, of Antelope Valley, Calif., died Oct. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An aircraft mechanic at Edwards Air Force Base. A U.S. Air Force veteran. Survived by wife, Billie Jo; parents, Odetta and Douglas; daughters, Monique Cortez, Jasmine Nakaahiki-Pelenato, Heather Radford of Rosamond and Shaunice; sons, Sean, Christopher Radford, Jeremy and Kyle Simmonds and Stephen Blizzard-Nakaahiki; sisters, Gabyann Hickman, Zeralda Marasco, Uilani Nakaahiki-Bourgeois; brother, Keola; 11 grandchildren. Mainland services held. Condolences: tributes.com. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

NAKADA, JANET NAMIKO, 70, of Waimea, Hawaii, died Feb. 7, 2009. Born in Honoka'a, Hawaii. Bookkeeper for Kamuela Sheli Service Station. Survived by husband, Sumio; son, Bruce; daughters, Jayne Kimuzuka, Nadine Nakada and Lisa Toyomura; mother, Itsuko Sakamoto; brothers, Larry, Paul, Clarence and Ronald Sakamoto; sisters, Stella Walen, Joan Kaainoa, Noreen Bronicki and Marsha Oshiro; four grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Feb. 20 at Kamuela Hongwanji; service 4 p.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 2009]

Nakada, Janet Namiko, Feb. 13, 2009 Janet Namiko Nakada, 70, of Kamuela, Hawaii, a Kamuela Shell Service Station bookkeeper, died at home. She was born in Honoka'a, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Sumio; son, Bruce; daughters, Jayne Kimuzuka, Nadine Nakada and Lisa Toyomura; mother, Itsuko Sakamoto; brothers, Larry, Paul, Clarence and Ronald; sisters, Stella Walen, Joan Kaainoa, Noreen Bronicki and Marsha Oshiro; and four grandchildren. Survices: 4 p.m. Friday at Kamuela Hongwanji. Call after 3 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 February 2009]

NAKAGAWA, KIKUE, 96, of Honolulu, died July 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Makiki Christian Church clerk. Survived by brother, Henry; sister, Yukiko Murata. Visitation 5 to 5:30 p.m. Friday at Makiki Christian Church; service 5:30 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 2009]

NAKAGAWA, KIKUYO "PEGGY", 89, of Waipahu, died May 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kress Store salesclerk. Survived by son, Harry; daughters, Elaine Nakayama and Janet Okino; five grandchildren; brother, Fred Takasaki; sister, Doris Yokotake. Visitation 5 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 2009]

NAKAGAWA, KIYOSHI, 88, of Wahiawa, died Jan. 30, 2009. Born in Waialua. Veteran of the 442nd Regimental Combat Team. Survived by wife, Marian; brothers, Yoshio and Kazumi; sisters, Jane Hirata and Sue Fujio. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 February 2009]

NAKAGAWA, MELVIN "HONA" HALONA, 61, of Wailuku, died July 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired installation supervisor for Hawaiian Telecom. Survived by wife, Barbara Platiro Nakagawa; sons, Christopher, Melvin "Hona Boy" Jr. and Chadwick; daughter, Tanya Exner; brothers, Charles Nakagawa Jr., Reuben "Alan", Alvin, Calvin, Randy, and Eugene and Leroy Manuel; sisters, Paulette Kim, Charline, Carol David-Sarchet, and Rowena "LaLa" Adams; nine grandchildren. SGI Buddhist memorial service 10 a.m. July 18 at Borthwick-Norman's Mortuary. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 July 2009]

NAKAGAWA, WILLIAM "CHING" ALFRED, 45, of Mililani, died Aug. 8, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Sun Industry heavy equipment mechanic; served in the Army National Guard. Survived by wife, Melissa; sons, Kahi Hernandez and Justin; daughters, Justine, Jaynalyn, and Kishia Pasco; three grandchildren; mother, Shirley Lozano; stepfather, Miguel Lozano; brothers, Wilbur, Wendell and Wesley; sister, Debra "Naka" Maramba. Visitation 5:30 to 9 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel, Waipi'o; prayer service 7 p.m. Flowers welcome, Casual attire. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

NAKAHARA, LARRY YOSHIO, 87, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 27, 2009. Born in 'Aiea. Retired Fort Shafter Department of Defense carpenter. Survived by sons, Craig and Bruce; daughter, Lynn Wong; sisters, Kameyo Yoshinaga and Michie Takeshita; three grandchildren. Private service held. No monetary gifts. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 2009]

Nakahara, Larry Yoshio, *Aug.* 27, 2009 Larry Yoshio Nakahara, 87, of Aiea, a retired carpenter, U.S. Department of Defense employee at Fort Shafter and an Army veteran who serviced in World War II, died in Aiea. He was born in Aiea. He is survived by sons Craig and Bruce, daughter Lynn Wong, sisters Kameyo Yoshinaga and Michie Takeshit and three grandchildren. Private services. No monetary offerings. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 September 2009]

NAKAHODO, JAMES ISAMU, 66, of Honolulu, died March 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An electrician. Survived by sister, Jean Agena; nephew, Christopher Agena. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 2009]

NAKAI, GARY TADAO, 65, of Honolulu, died June 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An entrepreneur; Vietnam War U.S. Army Veteran. Survived by daughter, Geri Lum; sister, Gwynne Yee. Private Service. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 2 July 2009]

NAKAI, MELVIN ISAO, 55, of Honolulu, died March 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. State Department of Education Ali'iolani Elementary School employee. Survived by wife, Leah; son, Joel; daughter, Ayesha; brothers, Howard and David. Visitation noon Saturday at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, 2055 Kamehameha IV Road; service 1 p.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 2009]

Nakai, Melvin Isao, *March 26*, *2009*. Melvin Isao Nakai, 55, of Honolulu, a Department of Education employee at Aliiolani Elementary School, died in Castle Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Leah, son Joel N., daughter Ayesha M. and brothers Howard M. and David M. Services: 1 p.m. tomorrow at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, 2055 Kamehameha IV Road. Aloha attire. Additional information for an obituary printed Wednesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 April 2009]

NAKAICHI, LESTER KIYOSHI, 73, of Honolulu, died March 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired state Department of Public Safety office clerk; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Karen; son, Reid; daughters, Susan Watanabe and Cynthia; one grandchild; sisters, Nellie Saito, Agnes Okinishi and Karen Tsukiyama. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 2009]

NAKAISHI, TACHIKO, 81, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 8, 2009. Born in Hilo. Homemaker and former lauhala weaver. Survived by sons, Glenn and Craig; daughters, Maureen Zablan and Karen Kawasaki; brothers, Yukio and Hidemi Uemura; eight grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 October 2009]

NAKAISHI, TACHIKO, 81, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 8, 2009. Born in Hilo. Homemaker and former lauhala weaver. Survived by sons, Glenn and Craig; daughters, Maureen Zablan and Karen Kawasaki; brothers, Yukio and Hidemi Uemura; eight grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 October 2009]

Nakaishi, Tachiko, *Oct.* 8, 2009, Tachiko Nakaishi, 81, of Hilo, a former Lauhala weaver and homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons Glenn and Craig, daughters Maureen Zablan and Karen Kawasaki, brothers Yukio and Hidemi Uemura, eight grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 October 2009]

NAKAKURA, JESSIE TSUYAKO, 84, of Aiea, died Aug. 19, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by husband, Masaru; daughters, Kay Cooney, Lynn, Mavis Tokunaga and Norma; five grandchildren; brother, Kazuo Takeo. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 2009]

NAKAMA, DOROTHY SADAKO, 89, of Kane'ohe, died July 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Kokokahi Y.W.C.A. secretary. Survived by son, Miles; daughter, Sandy Its; six grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 2009]

NAKAMA, KATHERINE KIMIE, 69, of Kula, Maui, died Nov. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired University of Hawaii secretary. Survived by son, Colin Kimura; brothers, Leslie and Ralph; granddaughter, Joaquina Kurosawa. Private service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

Nakama, Katherine Kimie, *Nov. 18, 2009* Katherine Kimie Nakama, 69, of Kula, a University of Hawaii secretary, died at home under hospice care. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Colin Kimura, brothers Leslie and Ralph, and grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 November 2009]

NAKAMA, LYNNE L. MAEDO, 56, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawaii. Retired Tripler Army Medical Center histologist. Survived by sisters, Sheila Maedo, Lorna Takahashi and Sherrilea Katasako. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

NAKAMATSU, YATAKA, 87, of Honolulu, died Aug. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Federal Aviation Administration electrician; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Jenny; brother, Bryant. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 August 2009]

Nakamatsu, Yataka, *Aug. 4, 2009.* Yataka Nakamatsu, 87, of Honolulu, a retired Federal Aviation Administration electrician and Army veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Jenny C.N. and brother Bryant. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 2009]

NAKAMINE, CHIYO, 94, of Honolulu, died Sept. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, James and Thomas; daughters, Amy Pritikin and Nancy Onuma; three grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sister, Miyoko Taira. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 2009]

NAKAMINE, HIDEO, 86, of 'Aiea, died Feb. 22, 2009. Born in Pa'auilo. Retired federal electrician for the U.S. Army; served with the 442nd Regimental Combat Team, 522nd Field Artillery Battalion, Battery B. Survived by wife, Kay; son, Ivan; daughter, Lorene Hirata; two grandchildren; brothers, Masayuki and Paul; sisters, Margaret and Beatrice. Visitation from 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Private inurnment at National Memorial

Cemetery of the Pacific. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

Nakamine, Hideo, *Feb.* 22, 2009 Hideo Nakamine, 86, of Aiea, a retired U.S. Government Department of Army electrician and member of the 442th Regimental Combat Team, 522nd Field Artillery Battalion, Battery B, died. He was born in Paauilo, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Kay K., son Ivan, daughter Lorene Hirata, brothers Masayuki and Paul, sisters Margaret and Beatrice, and two grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 3 p.m. Private Inurnment. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 March 2009]

NAKAMINE, PATRICIA SACHIE, 53, of Honolulu, died Jan. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Joanne Kimokeo and Barbara Lawson; nieces; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 February 2009]

NAKAMOTO SEITARO, 86, of Honolulu, died Dec. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Betsy, Florence Tamayose and Jane Matsusaka. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 December 2009]

NAKAMOTO, BETTY NATSUYO, 77, of Pearl City, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Makawao, Maui. Retired Dillingham Corp. accountant. Survived by husband, Robert; daughter, Robyn Polk; brothers, Edward, Daniel and Wayne Koreyasu; sisters, Katie Yuen and Nancy Windham; one grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 2009]

NAKAMOTO, KIKU "NETTIE", 90, of Mililani, died Feb. 22, 2009. Born in 'Ewa. Retired warehouse clerk for Arakawa's Department Store. Survived by son, Carl; grandchildren, Renee, Rayanne and Jaren; sister, Peggy Kuga. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

Nakamoto, Kiku, *Feb.* 22, 2009 Kiku "Nettie" Nakamoto, 90, of Mililani, a retired Arakawa's Department Store warehouse clerk, died in Waipahu. She was born in Ewa. She is survived by son Carl, sister Peggy Kuga and three grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 March 2009]

Nakamoto, Nora K., *Jun. 24, 2009* Nora K. Nakamoto, 90, of Honolulu, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Gary; daughters Ann Tokoro and Lorna Ikeda; brothers William and George Tsumura; sisters Laura Arakaki and Ora Hamada; seven grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Private services. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 July 2009]

NAKAMOTO, NORA K., 90, of Honolulu, died June 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Gary; daughters, Ann Tokoro and Lorna Ikeda; brothers, William and George Tsuruma; sisters, Laura Arakaki and Ora Hamada; seven grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No monetary offerings. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 July 2009]

NAKAMOTO, SHYRLEEN KELI'IPUNIHEIHEIOKALANI, 73, of 'Aiea, died March 20, 2009. Born on O'ahu. Retired Waimalu Elementary School teacher. Survived by son, Glenn; daughters, Robyn Nakamoto and Davelyn Okamoto; five grandchildren; brother, Edmund Among Jr.; sister, Edna Wright Sr. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual/aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 2009]

Nakamoto, Shyrleen Keli'ipuniheiheiokalani, March 20, 2009 Shyrleen

Keli'ipuniheiheiokalani Nakamoto, 73, of 'Aiea, a retired Waimalu Elementary School teacher, died in Aiea. She was born on O'ahu. She is survived by son Glenn, daughters Robyn Nakamoto and Davelyn Okamoto, brother, Edmund Among Jr., sister Edna Wright and five grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka Chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual and aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 April 2009]

NAKAMOTO, THAYER S., 69, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 17, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Standard Oil Co. mechanical engineer; co-owner of Bayside Chevron Service, Inc. Survived by son, Joel; brother, Tyler; two grandchildren. Visitation 2 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; celebration of life service 4 p.m. No koden (monetary gifts). No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

NAKAMOTO, TOSHIO, 80, of Captain Cook, Hawai'i, died Sept. 26, 2009. Born in Kealakekua, Hawai'i. Retired state Department of Agriculture Agricultural Loan Division administrator. Survived by wife, Jean; sons, Stuart and Craig; daughters, Cynthia Nakamoto-Tomono, Cathy Arakaki and Sheila Lee; sister, Hayame Goma; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Saturday at Kona Hongwanji Mission, Kealakekua; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kailua, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 2009]

Nakamoto, Toshio, *Sept.* 26, 2009, Toshio Nakamoto, 80, of Captain Cook, Hawaii, a retired state Department of Agriculture administrator of the Agricultural Loan Division, died at home. He was born in Kealakekua, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Jean; sons Stuart and Craig; daughters, Cynthia Nakamoto-Tomono, Cathy Arakaki and Sheila Lee; sister Hayame Goma; nine grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Kona Hongwanji Mission, Kealakekua. Call after 4 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 October 2009]

NAKAMURA, AIKO, 95, of 'Aiea, died July 31, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired theater concession owner. Survived by sons, Dennis, Michael and Roy; daughters, Carol Choy and Pearl Kodo; three grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service held. No flowers or koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, AMOS AKIMASA, 93, of Honolulu, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Mountain View, Hawai'i. Retired real estate broker for Amos Nakamura Realty. Member of 100th Infantry Battalion Veterans Club. Survived by wife, Hatsumi; daughters, Sherrie Kumashiro, Wilma and

Leila Victor; brother, Don; sisters, Amako Kozohara, Yoshino, Janice Turnburke and Emogene Kimura; five grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 12 p.m. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 2009]

NAKAMURA, AMOS AKIMASA, 93, of Honolulu, formerly of Mountain View and Hilo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Mountain View. Retired real estate broker; owner of Amos Nakamura Realty; World War II U.S. Army veteran; member of the 100th Infantry Battalion Veterans Club and M.I.S. Veterans Club. Survived by wife, Hatsumi; daughters, Sherrie Lou Kumashiro, Wilma and Leila Victor; brother, Don; sisters, Amako Kozohara, Betty, Janice Turnburke and Emogene Kimura; seven grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 11 a.m. to noon Saturday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service noon. Urn committal service noon Monday at East Hawai'i Veterans Cemetery No. 2. No koden (monetary gifts). No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo and Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 2009]

NAKAMURA, ANDREW TADANOBU, 72, of Honolulu, a retired precision measurement equipment laboratory technician, died last Tuesday at home. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife Anne I.; sons Miles, Gordon and Jerry; brother George; sister Kay Takashige; and seven grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

NAKAMURA, BEATRICE CHISATO, 91, of Kaimuki, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Makaweli, Kaua'i. Survived by daughter, Janice Tashiro; sons, Melvin and Earl; six grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; brother, Mineo Nagata. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

Nakamura, Beatrice Chisato, *Jan. 13*, 2009 Beatrice Chisato Nakamura, 91, of Kaimuki died. She was born in Makaweli, Kauai. She is survived by sons Melvin K. and Earl T., daughter Janice M. Tashiro, brother Mineo Nagata, six grandchildren and 10 great-children. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Additional information added to an obituary printed yesterday. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

NAKAMURA, BERTHA MIYOKO, 91, of Honolulu, died Oct. 14, 2009. Born in Wahiawä. Loved to play mahjong. Survived by son, Rey Jr.; daughters, Iris Kajikawa and Susan Nakamura-Koge; brother, Toshiyuki Tanabe; sisters, Shizue Takaki, Hannah Furuta, Kay Hirata and Hideko Fujioka; 10 grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 2009]

Nakamura, Bertha Miyoko, *Oct. 14*, 2009 Bertha Miyoko Nakamura, 91, of Honolulu died in the Plaza at Punchbowl. She was born in Wahiawa. She is survived by son Rey Jr.; daughters Iris Kajikawa and Susan Naka-mura-Koge; brother Toshiyuke Tanabe; sisters Shizue Takaki,

Hannah Furuta, Kay Hirata and Hideko Fujioka; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Private services. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 November 2009]

NAKAMURA, DONALD TETSUTO, 77, of Salt Lake City, Utah, died Dec. 25, 2008. Born in Pa'ia. Retired U.S. Postal Service clerk. Survived by son, Donald; daughter, Luella Flores; brother, Yoshiyuki; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 9:45 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; service 9:45.; burial 11 a.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 2009]

NAKAMURA, EDITH M., 82, of Honolulu, died Dec. 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired city abstract locator. Survived by wife, Masaru; son, Lloyd; daughter, Amy Oue; two grandchildren; brothers, Richard and Harry Hayashi. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2009]

Nakamura, Edith M., *Dec. 2, 2009* Edith M. Nakamura, 82, of Honolulu, a retired city abstract locator, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Masaru, son Lloyd, daughter Amy Oue, brothers Richard and Harry Hayshi, and two grandchildren. Private services. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 17 December 2009]

NAKAMURA, EIICHI, 84, of Honolulu, died June 20, 2009. Born in Wai'anae. Retired Honolulu City and County Building Inspector. Survived by wife, Beatrice; sons, Earl, Wayne, Calvin and Lloyd; daughter, Lynn; three grandchildren; brothers, Kumao and Fujio; sisters, Nancy Tamura and Myrtle Nakamura. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 July 2009]

NAKAMURA, FUMIYE, 87, of Anahola, Kaua'i, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kauai. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Roy and Calvin; daughter, Carolyn; seven grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 4 p.m. Wednesday at Kapaa Hongwanji; service 5 p.m. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

Nakamura, Fumiye, *Aug.* 28, 2009. Fumiye Nakamura, 87, of Anahola, Kauai, a homemaker, died in Garden Isle Health Care. She was survived by sons Roy and Calvin, daughter Carolyn, seven grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Wednesday at Kappa Hongwanji. Call after 4 p.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, GEORGE SATOSHI, 74, of Kane'ohe, died July 22, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Retired City & County of Honolulu print shop graphic artist manager. Survived by son, Mark; daughter, Tracey Forsythe; two grandchildren; brothers, Shigeru, Minoru and Hiroshi; sisters, Umeyo Goya and Yukiko Iwamasa. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, HENRY TAKASHI, 81, of Honolulu, died Nov. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Public Works Center airconditioner and refrigerator mechanic; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Hoshiko; daughters, Gayle Yap, Lynne Nakamura and Kay Wakabayashi; six grandchildren; brothers, Yasuo and Tsuneo "William." Visitation 9 a.m.

tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 November 2009]

NAKAMURA, HENRY TAMIO, 86, of Wahiawa, died March 22, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired Waialua Sugar Co. radio dispatcher. Survived by son, Alan; daughter, Sharon; two grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

NAKAMURA, HENRY TAMIO, 86, of Waialua, died March 22, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired radio dispatcher for Waialua Sugar Co. Survived by son, Alan; daughter, Sharon; two grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Private services held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

NAKAMURA, JANE YUKINO, 80, of Kailua, died Feb. 23, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired merchandise clerk for J.C. Penney. Survived by sons, Kent and Dean; daughter, Karen Peterson; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brothers, Kenneth, James, Paul and Leon Tomita; sisters, Lily Tomita, Clara Kanagawa, Alice Haitsuka and Corah Oyama. Visitation 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Congregational Church; service 5:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 February 2009]

NAKAMURA, JEAN SACHIYO, 68, of Honolulu, died Jan. 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired state Department of Taxation secretary. Survived by husband, Raymond; sister, Jane Ikeda. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser January 31 2009]

Nakamura, Jean Sachiyo, *Jan. 11, 2009* Jean Sachiyo Nakamura, 68, of Honolulu, a retired state Department of Taxation secretary, died in St. Francis-Puiwa Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Raymond S. and sister Jane Ikeda. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 January 2009]

NAKAMURA, JERRY MASAO, 84, of Honolulu, died July 28, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Long-time Honolulu jeweler. Survived by sons, Michael, Mark, Alan and Karl; daughter, Rose; four grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Monda at Borthwick Mortuary; memorial service 6 p.m.; reception to follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, JUNE TOSHIE, 66, of Waialua, died April 19, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired Campbell High School teacher. Survived by mother, Setsuko; brother, Jerry; sister, Janis Honda. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, KATSUE, 94, of Captain Cook, Hawai'i, died April 19, 2009. Born in Captain Cook, Hawai'i. Retired factory worker; member of the Kona Pacific Farmers Co-op. Survived by sons, Isamu and Yasuo; sister, Mie Michimoto; five grandchildren. Private service. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, KATSUJI "KATS", 85, of Honolulu, died Oct. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Air conditioning engineer retired from Oahu Air Conditioning Company of Hawaii. Member of

the U.S. Army 442nd Regimental Combat Team. Survived by wife, Grace; daughters, Lynn Mitsui and Sheryl Danilewicz; eight grandchildren; a great-grandchild; brother, Masaru; sister, Ruth Usui. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 November 2009]

NAKAMURA, KELLI NAOMI, 29, of Honolulu, died June 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Willow's Restaurant server/cashier. Survived by parents, Melvin and Cynthia; brother, Neal; grandparents Masami and Elaine Nakamura. Visitation from 5 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 July 2009]

NAKAMURA, LILLIAN T., 86, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Oct. 26, 2009. Born in North Kahala, Hawaii. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Kazuto; daughter, Renee Sadang; brother, William Okubo; sister, Sueko Tanahara; two grandchildren. Visitation 1 p.m. Nov. 28 at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin; service 2 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 2009]

Nakamura, Lillian T., *Oct.* 26, 2009 Lillian T. Nakamura, 86, of Kapaa, Kauai, a homemaker, died in Garden Isle Health Care. She was born in North Kohala. She is survived by husband Kazuto, daughter Renee Sadang, brother William Okubo, sister Sueko Tanahara and two grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Nov. 28 at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. Call after 1 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 November 2009]

NAKAMURA, MARGARET SHIZUKO, 93, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 2009/ Born in Hawi, Hawai'I. Retired seamstress. Survived by son, Royden; daughter, Beverly Ann; grandsons, Kuikahi and Randy; granddaughter, Milani; one great-grandchild; brothers, Masa and Paul Nakamine; sister, Beatrice "Chiyoko" Toguchi. Private service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 December 2009]

NAKAMURA, MINORU, 94, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 19, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired from Mauna Kea Beach Hotel, with former Flintkote Co. Survived by wife, Sally; daughters, Barbara Tashiro and Sandra Pak; brothers, George, Koichi, and Paul; sister, Fusae Maruyama; two grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private services held. No flowers. No koden (monetary donations). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, MITSUO, 85, of Honolulu, died April 28, 2009. Born in He'eia. Retired commercial fishing-boat (aku) captain of the Sea Queen; member of the 442nd Regimental Combat Team. Survived by daughters, Fay Soares and Alexis Sumida; five grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, NOBUHIRO, 90, of Honolulu, died Aug. 11, 2009. Born in Kahuku. Retired from Sears Roebuck and Co. Survived by wife, Shimako; daughters, Norma Itagaki, Linda Urner and Jean Koyanagi; son, George; sisters, Ruth Nishi, Fujiko Sumida and Yoshie Matsuura; five grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Private service held at O'ahu Cemetery. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 August 2009]

NAKAMURA, OCTAVIA POLILAUEONAKANA HOLT, 70, of Hanama'ulu, Kaua'i, died Aug. 28, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. Retired security guard for Poipu Kai. Survived by husband, Mitchell; sons, Allen Jr., Bradah Joe and Tom Bactad, and Mitchell Jr.; daughters, Cheryl Lemalu, Charmaine Bactad, Helen Tokuda, Raynette Bactad, Eunice Estacio, Dene Soares, Patricia Arizo and Lavern Squire; brothers, John "Mamala" Holt, Joe and Herbert Bactad; 46 grandchildren; 77 great-grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Sept. 9 at Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Service also 10 a.m. Sept. 10 at the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 2009]

NAKAMURA, R. KANJI, 83, of Waialua, died Sept. 13, 2009. Born in Waialua. Survived by wife, Margaret; sons, Gary, Alan, Dennis and Howard; daughters, Judyann Canaday and Kathie Cabuag; brother, Takashi "Bob"; 24 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Monday at St. Michael's Catholic Church; Mass noon; burial 1 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 2009]

NAKAMURA, ROBERT S., 74, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died Sept. 11, 2009. Born in Lihu'e. City building engineer. Survived by wife, Betty; sister, Mildred, brother, Tatsuo. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

Nakamura, Robert S., *Sept. 11, 2009* Robert S. Nakamura, 74, of Lihue died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. He was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Betty, brother Tatsuo and sister Mildred. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 September 2009]

NAKAMURA, SABURO SAMMY, 91, of Gig Harbor, Wash., formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i and Wailuku, Maui, died April 19, 2009. Born in Hilo, Retired Department of Health laboratory assistant; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughters, Leila Amigone and Myra Cohen; three grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Edwards Memorial Center. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, SABURO SAMMY, 92, of Gig Harbor, Wash., formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, and Wailuku, Maui, died April 19, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired Department of Health laboratory assistant; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by daughters, Leila Amigone and Myra Cohen; three grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Edwards Memorial Center. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, SADAKO "SADIE", 100, of Honoka'a, Hawai'i, died July 19, 2009. Born in Haina, Hawai'i. Retired from the former Ujiki Store; proprietress of the former Nakamura Hotel. Survived by daughter, Corinne Higa; son, Miles; three grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 July 2009]

NAKAMURA, SHIGEO, 97, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Feb. 4, 2009. Born in Kealia, Kaua'i. A retired principal at Kaumana Elementary School; member of Hilo Higashi Hongwanji Mission. Survived by wife, Gladys Fusayo; son, Nolan; eight grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Friday

at Hilo Higashi Hongwanji Mission; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 February 2009]

NAKAMURA, SIDNEY SEIICHI, 71, of Kane'ohe, died April 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired Honolulu City and County service investigator. Survived by wife, Elaine; son, Kevin; two grandchildren; brother, Stanley; and sister, Edith Davis. Visitation from 5 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, SUSUMU "SUS", 93, of Honolulu, died May 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Tuna Packers carpenter. Survived by wife, Kimiye; son, Miles; brothers, Tsugio and Raymond; sisters, Helen Araki, Beatrice Nii and Gladys Iwasaki. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

NAKAMURA, **SUZUKO**, 88, of Honolulu, died April 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Bert, Dennis, Gerald and Maurice; daughters, Faye, and Ruth Benito; seven grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brothers, Stephen and Yasuo Miyagawa. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 May 2009]

Nakamura, Suzuko, *April 28, 2009*. Suzuko Nakamura, 88, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in Oahu Care Facility. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Bert K., Dennis M., Gerald T. and Maurice S.; daughters Faye H. Nakamura and Ruth A. Benito; brothers Stephen and Yasuo Miyagawa; seven grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 2009]

NAKAMURA, TAKAKO SHIMIZU, 93, of Honolulu, died July 21, 2009. Born on Kaua'i. Retired from Castle High School. Survived by sons, Leslie and Wayne; daughters, Sandra Sasaki and Diane Yogi; nine grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 July 2009]

NAKAMURA, TAKAO, 86, of Lahaina, Maui, died June 16, 2009. Born in Kapa'a, Kaua'i. He was known as the "last of the Lahaina sam-pan fishermen." Survived by son, Aaron; nephew, Ryan; niece, Elizabeth Nakamura. Private service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

NAKAMURA, TAKEO, 85, of Honolulu, died Nov. 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired nursery owner; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by brothers, Masayoshi Nakamura, Francis Futagawa; sister, Irene Shinsato. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 2009]

NAKAMURA, THEODORE "TED" MASAO, 92, of Honolulu, died July 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired manager of the Hickam Air Force Base Commissary. Survived by daughter, Janice Nakamura-Whitehead; grandsons, Theodore and Patrick; sister, Shizue Ushijima. Service noon Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 July 2009]

NAKAMURA, TOSHIKO TASHIRO, 82, of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 2009. Born in Ibarakiken, Japan. A homemaker. Survived by son, Roy; grandson, Jonathan. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 2009]

Nakamura, Toshiko Tashiro, *Feb. 23, 2009* Toshiko Tashiro Nakamura, 82, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died. She was born in Ibarakiken, Japan. She is survived by son Roy H. and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 March 2009]

NAKAMURA, YONE, 84, of Mililani, died Feb. 10, 2009. Born in Tokyo. Retired from Marriott. Survived by sons, Heston and Daniel; daughter, Iris Nakamura Kinerney; grandchildren, Tia, Sean and Kyllie Kinerney; brothers, Tamio, Hiromitsu and Katsumaro Hirose. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 11:15 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

NAKAMURA, YUKIO, 73, of Volcano Village and Honolulu, died Jan. 14, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Graduate of Hilo High School Class of 1953. Survived by wife, Joella; sons, Berin, Boyd and Brandt; daughters, Beverly Oclinaria and Bambi; brothers, Harold, George and Shichiro; sisters, Lillian Newtson and Sueko Dellinger; three grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Visitation also 3 p.m. Jan. 31 at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 5 p.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 2009]

Nakamura, Yukio, Jan, 14, 2009 Yukio Nakamura, 73, of Volcano Village, Hawaii, and Honolulu, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Joella; sons Berin, Boyd and Brandt; daughter Beverly Oclinaria and Bambi; brothers Harold, George and Shichiro; sister Lillian Newtson and Sueko Dellinger; and three grandchildren. Services; grandchildren. Service: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Jan. 31 at Dodo Mortuary in Hilo. Call after 3 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]

Nakamura, Yukio, *Jan. 14, 2009* Nakamura, 73, of Volcano, Village, Hawaii, and Honolulu, died in the Queen's medical Center. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Joella; sons Berin, Boyd and Brandit; daughters Beverly Oclinaria and Bambi; brothers Harold, George and Shichiro; sisters Lillian Newtson and Sueko Dellinger; and the grandchildren. Service: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Additional service: 5 p.m. Jan. 31 at Dodo mortuary in Hilo. Call after 3p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]

NAKAMURA, YURIKO, 93, of Kahului, Maui, died April 7, 2009. Born in Kahului. Retired Japanese language teacher. Survived by sons, James, Fred and Roger; daughters, Mildred Uegawachi and Betty Yoshimura; sister, Shizuko Nakasone; 11 grandchildren; 11 greatgrandchildren. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Saturday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service over the urn 5 p.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 April 2009]

NAKANISHI, IKUTARO, 84, of Honolulu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired carpenter with Local 745. Survived by wife, Bessie; son, Dean; daughter, Sandra Lau; two grandchildren; sisters, Peggy Okada, Akiko Takahashi, Chieno Sakata, Doris, Nancy Yamamoto,

Elaine Yamanaka. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

NAKANISHI, KAZUO EDDIE, 83, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 4, 2009. Born in Honomu, Hawai'i. Retired supply technician clerk at Hickam Air Force Base. Survived by wife, Charliet; son, Edson; daughters, CharlAnn Nakamoto and Dayle Chock; brother, Ron; sister, Helen Yamachika; two grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Kaneohe Higashi Hongwanji Temple; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Koden accepted. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Nakanishi, Kazuo Eddie, Feb. 4, 2009 Kazuo Eddie Nakanishi, 83, of Kaneohe, a retired U.S. government supply technician clerk at Hickam Air Force Base and Army Military Intelligence Service corporal who served in World War II, died in Castle Medical Center. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Charliet T., son Edson, daughters CharlAnn Nakamoto and Dayle Chock, brother Ron, sister Helen Yamachika and two grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Kaneohe Higashi Hongwanji Temple, 45-520 Keaahala Road, Kaneohe. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Monetary offerings welcome. Incorrect information given in an obituary yesterday. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 February 2009]

NAKANISHI, RYAN JAY, 46, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Human Resources manager for Hilo Hawaiian Hotel (1996-2006) and Nurse Finders on O'ahu. Survived by wife, Shirley Ann; parents, Ronald and Laura; brothers, Todd and Wade; sister, Leslie; grandmother, Vivian Miyahira. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; cremation to follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2009]

Nakanishi, Ryan Jay, Feb. 27, 2009 Ryan Jay Nakanishi, 46, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo, a Hilo Hawaiian Hotel human resources manager and Nurse Finders employee, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Shirley, parents Ronald and Laura, brothers Todd and Wade, sister Leslie and grandmother Vivian Miyahira. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 March 2009]

NAKANISHI, THE REV. THOM TOSHIMASA, 74, of Honolulu, died April 9, 2009. Born in Shimane-ken, Japan. Retired minister and former bishop of Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Kyodan. Survived by wife, Amy; sons, Greg and Eric; daughters, Luly Unemori and Shally Giang; sisters, Kyoko Matsubayashi and Tamiko Kimoto; four grandchildren. Visitation 4 p.m. Thursday at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin; service 5 p.m. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 2009]

NAKANISHI, YOSHIKO, 91, of Honolulu, died Feb. 28, 2009. Survived by sons, Keith and Blake; daughter, Claire Seki; five grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Kiyoto and Hiroshi Uejio; sister, Masano Kubota. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Shinshu Kyokai Mission, 1631

S. Beretania St. No flowers. Arrangements by Fukui Mortuary, Los Angeles. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 March 2009]

Nakano, Freda-Ann Low, *Aug. 15, 2009.* Freda-Ann Low "Sweet Heart" Nakano, 67, of Honolulu, an administrative employee of various insurance companies, died. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by husband Gary, sons Gary Jr. and Alden, daughter Darcy S. Yukumoto, stepfather Andrew Kahili, brother Andrew A.S.T. Kahili and three grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 2009]

NAKANO, FUSAYE KAMANISHI, 90, of Wailuku, Maui, died April 4, 2009. Born in Gardena, Calif. Retired beautician for Gene's Beauty Shop. Survived by daughter, Joyce Maeda; son, Brian; five grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Kahului Union Church; service 10 a.m. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 2009]

NAKANO, HERBERT SHOSO, 81, of Pearl City, died July 23, 2009. Born in Makaweli, Kaua'i. A retired automotive planner for the City & County of Honolulu. Survived by wife, Frances; daughters, Carol Joy Salac, Michelle Hong and Suzan Yamaguchi; sister, Shirley Nakamura; five grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Visitation 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 9:30 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 2009]

Nakano, Herbert Shoso, *July 23, 2009*. Herbert Shoso Nakano, 81, of Pearl City, a retired city automotive planner, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Makaweli, Kauai. He is survived by wife Frances Y.; daughters Carol J. Salac, Michelle Hong and Suzan Yamaguchi; sister Shirley Nakamura; five grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 9:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 2009]

NAKAO, MAUDE "FUMI", 78, of Pauka'a, Hawai'i died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Wainaku. Retired office manager for the former Dr. Thomas Chen. Survived by sons, Ricky and Lon; daughter, Keri Furukado; brothers, Jimmy and Harry Imai; a granddaughter. Visitation 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; private committal at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 1. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 2009]

NAKAO, MITSUYOSHI, 89, of Kahului, Maui, died June 16, 2009. A retired plumber for Hawaiian Commercial Sugar Co. Survived by son, Allan Nakao; daughters, Cora Gene Nakao, Joyce Nakano and Linda Magno; a grandchildren; brother, Hidemi Nakao; sisters, Fujie Raushenburg and Yukimi Shoda. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

Nakao, **Mitsuyoshi**, *June 16*, 2009 Mitsuyoshi Nakao, 89, of Kahului, a retired Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Co. plumber, died in Hale Makua, Kahului. He was born in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by son Allan; daughters Cora G., Joyce and Linda; brother Hidemi; sisters

Fujie Raushenberg and Yukimi Shoda; and a grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Nakamura Mortuary. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 June 2009]

Nakao, Mitsuyoshi, *June 16, 2009* Mitsuyoshi Nakao, 89, of Kahului, a retired Hawaiian Commercial & Sugar Co, plumber, died in Hale Makua, Kahului. He was bonr in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by son Allan; daughters Cora Gene and Joyce Nakao, and Linda Magno; brother Hidemi; sisters Fujie Raushenburg and Yukimi Shoda; and a grandchild. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 June 2009]

NAKAO, YUKIO, 91, of Hanapepe, Kaua'i, died May 26, 2009. Born in Wahiawa, Kaua'i. Owner/manager of Echo Lanes. Survived by wife, Loretta; son, Thad; daughters, Arnette Lee, Ceseli Fujioka and Dreanna; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brother, Yasuo; sisters, Kayo, Fumie Beppu and Hideyo. Visitation 2 p.m. Thursday at Hanapepe Hongwanji; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 May 2009]

NAKAOKA, KAZUICHI, 89, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died April 6, 2009. Born in Kaiwiki, Hawai'i. Retired painter for Ashida Painting and Nakaoka Painting. Survived by wife, Sumiko; son, Owen; brothers, Masami, Masaichi and George; sister, Mitsuyo Medeiros. Private services held. No flowers; no donations. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

NAKAOKA, **MIYO**, 97, of Honolulu, died Feb. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Co-owner of a gift shop. Survived by daughter, Ann Yamane; three grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

Nakaoka, Miyo, Feb. 19, 2009 Miyo Nakaoka, 97, of Honolulu, a gift shop co-owner, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughter Ann Yamane, three grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 March 2009]

NAKAOKA, RONALD MICHINORI, 64, died Dec. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Recently retired small-business owner. Survived by wife, Frances; daughters, Noreen, and Nicole Popovich; one grandson; brothers, Wallace, Harold and Delbert; sister, Edna Tsukamoto. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Sunday at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 December 2009]

NAKAPAAHU, JAMES NAIOKALA, 56, of Kane'ohe, died Sept. 9, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawai'i. Former head of security at 'Iolani Palace. Survived by wife, Lynette Cruz; sons, Larry and Andre Stevens; daughter, Kaala; stepsons, Bennett, Brian, Sid and Akoni Cruz, and Kawika Liu; stepdaughter, Angela Furtado; brother, Roy; sisters, Marvalee Hanawahine and Corazelle; 20 grandchildren; one great-granddaughter. Celebration of life noon to 4 p.m. Saturday at Nu'uanu Park (above Queen Emma Summer Palace). Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 2009]

NAKASATO, YOSHIKO "Y", 87, of 'Ewa, died Dec. 31, 2008. Born in Pearl City. Survived by sons, Albert and Glenn; daughters, Janet Unten and Cynthia; grandchildren, Keith and Dana Unten; brothers, Harry and Roy Higa; sisters, Elsie Higa, Joen Kaneshiro, Norma Higa, Jean Nishikawa and Jeanette Higa. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

NAKASATO, YOSHIKO "Y", 87, of 'Ewa, died Dec. 31, 2008. Born in Pearl City. Survived by sons, Albert and Glenn; daughters, Janet Unten and Cynthia; grandchildren, Keith and Dana Unten; brothers, Harry and Roy Higa; sisters, Elsie Higa, Joen Kaneshiro, Norma Higa, Jean Nishikawa and Jeanette Higa. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

NAKASHIMA, BETSY YASUKO, January 3, 2009, 70 of Mililani, died Dec. 5, 2008. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by husband, Walter; son, Brad; two grandchildren; brother, Roy Kato; sisters, Florence Tanaka, Grace Yokomura, Hazel Miyagi. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

NAKASHIMA, ETHEL KIMIE, 92, of Pearl City, died Jan. 3, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Survived by son, Wesley; daughter, Gail Niimi; grandson, Marc. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 February 2009]

NAKASHIMA, TAZUKO "TAZ", 90, of Kane'ohe, died March 8, 2009. Born in Kapapala, Hawai'i. Retired Hawai'i State Hospital nurse's aide. Survived by sons, Brian and Miles; daughter, Susan Kaio; seven grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; brother, Masayuki Kai; sisters, Chiyoko Yokomizo and Sueko Nemoto. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; inurnment 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 2009]

NAKASONE, CASSANDRA "SANDY" ANNETTE POMEROY, 61, of Mililani, died Dec. 13, 2009. Born in Independence, Kan. C. Lloyd Johnson accounting bookkeeper. Survived by husband, Gordon; son, Douglas; daughters, Jennifer Badon and Elizabeth Howell; three grandchildren; mother, Mary Baer; brother, Joseph Pomeroy. Visitation noon to 1 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 2009]

NAKASONE, EDITH "AUNTY MASA" MASAE, 76, of Honolulu, died Dec. 16, 2009. Born in Keälia, Kauai. Retired Pacific Motors bookkeeper. Survived by husband, David; son, Kevin; brothers, Mamoru, Hideo and Seiichi Wakuta; sisters, Kiyoko Miyasato and Shizue Sakihama. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 December 2009]

NAKASONE, KENNETH TOMOAKI, 70, of 'Aiea, died June 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. President of Salon Services Hawaii. Survived by wife, Sandra Etsuko; son, Marcus; daughter, Keri Ann; three grandchildren; brother, Dennis; sisters, Alice Fujiuchi, Jane Oshiro and Gerrie Nakamura. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 2009]

Nakasone, Kenneth Tomoaki, *June 2, 2009* Kenneth Tomoaki Nakasone, 70, of Aiea, president of Salon Services Hawaii, died in Kapiolani Medical Center, Pali Momi. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Sandra E.; sons Marcus; daughter Keri Ann; brother Dennis; sisters Alice Fujiuchi, Jane Oshiro and Gerrie Nakamura; and three grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 June 2009]

NAKASONE, KIMIYE, 92, of Honolulu, died Dec. 4, 2009. Born in Eleele, Kauai. Member of Hui O Kilauea Senior Citizen's Club. Survived by nephew, Alan; niece, Gail. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 2009]

NAKASONE, WALLACE "WALLY" HITOSHI, 64, of Honolulu, formerly of Kahului, Maui, died Jan. 13, 2009. Born in Honomu, Hawai'i. Retired refrigeration pipefitter supervisor for Oahu Air Conditioning Inc.-Maui. Survived by wife, June; son, Wayde; daughter, Dawn Fraser; five grandchildren; brothers, Yasuo, Stanley Kiyoshi, Warren "Sus," Kenneth and Dr. Richard "Rick"; sisters, Judy Muramoto, Doris Oshiro and Lynn Dang. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 2009]

NAKASONE, WAYNE TAKE, 56, of Honolulu, died July 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Television technician for Independent Electronics, formerly with Panasonic. Survived by mother, Clara; brother, Randy; sisters, Sharon Mathanson and Phyllis Shimabukuro. Visitation 11:30 to 12:30 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 July 2009]

NAKASU, ROGER YOSHITSUGU, 64, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Postal Service postmaster for the Kane'ohe Post Office. Survived by companion, Nora Kuwana; sons, Ryan and Darin; mother, Agnes; sisters, Barbara Kumura and Gayle. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo and Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 2009]

NAKATA, CLARK SABURO, 90, of Wahiawa, died Feb. 11, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kaua'i. Retired diesel mechanic at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Mary Ann; sons, Calvin and Gerald; three grandchildren; brother, Richard; sister, Helen Wong. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

NAKATA, HIROSHI, 80, of Las Vegas, formerly of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 14, 2009. Born in Paumalu, O'ahu. Retired federal health inspector. Survived by sons, Howard, Marvin and Gary; three grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Oct. 16 at Moanalua Gardens Missionary Church. Casual/aloha attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Bunkers Mortuary, Las Vegas. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

NAKATA, JAMES TOSHIO, 58, of Wai'anae, died Aug. 26, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Self-employed. Survived by wife, Paulette; son, Kevin; brothers, Edwin and Kenneth; sisters, Jane

Asato, Nancy Hirahara, Winifred, Ruby McNeill and Sue Meyers; granddaughter, Taylor. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 2009]

Nakata, James Toshio, *Aug. 26, 2009* James Toshio Nakata, 58, of Waianae, a self-employed worker, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Paulette; son Kevin T.; brothers Edwin S. and Kenneth; sisters Jane F. Asato, Nancy Hirahara, Winifred Nakata, Ruby T. McNeill and Sue M. Meyers; and a grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 September 2009]

NAKATA, JEAN MISAO, 88, of Honolulu, died Oct. 13, 2008. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Kenneth; son, Gordon; daughter, Judy; sister, Jeanette Tsubota. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 October 2009]

NAKATA, KIKUMI MAEDA, 85, of Wai'anae, died Dec. 28, 2008. Born in Pa'auilo, Hawai'i. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Edwin, James and Kenneth; daughters, Jane Asato, Nancy Hirahara, Winifred Nakata, Ruby McNeill and Sue Meyers; 19 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; sisters, Jane Isa and Noriko Morishige. Visitation 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 1:30 p.m. at O'ahu Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 2009]

NAKATA, LOUIS AKIRA, 78, of Kane'ohe, formerly of Tacoma, Wash., died May 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired carpenter, first class; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sons, Gary and Glenn; daughter, Caren Noda; two grandchildren; brothers, Albert and Allen; sisters, Betty Wakafuji, Aileen Sodetani, Amy Saiki and Agnes Kaya. Visitation 4:30 p.m. Friday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Inurnment 1 p.m. June 1 at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 May 2009]

NAKATA, MIYOKO, 84, of Mountain View, Hawai'i, formerly of Honolulu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Mountain View. Retired waitress for the former Tasty Broiler. Survived by brother, Masami; sisters, Yoshie Yamashita, Michiye Mitsuyoshi and Hanako. Private services held. No donations (koden). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 April 2009]

Nakata, Miyoko, *March* 24, 2009. Miyoko Nakata, 84, of Mountain View, Hawaii, formerly of Honolulu, a retired Tasty Broiler waitress, died in Life Care Center of Hilo. She was born in Mountain View. She is survived by brother Masami; and sisters Yoshie Yamashita, Michiye Mitsuyoshi and Hanako Nakata. Private services. No monetary gifts. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 April 2009]

NAKATA, SHIGEO "SHIGE", 80, of Honolulu, died Oct. 7, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Former owner of Better Hearing Hawaii. Survived by wife, Nancy; son, Glenn; daughters, Sharon Viveiros and Charlene Coffin; four grandchildren; brother Ronald; sisters, Karen Saito, Jean

Sanehira and Lilian Sugita. Visitation 5-6 p.m. Monday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 October 2009]

Nakata, Shigeo, Oct. 7, 2009, Shigeo "Shige" Nakata, 80, of Honolulu, former owner of Better Hearing Hawaii, died in Kuakini Medical Center. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Nancy S.; son Glenn; daughters Sharon Viveiros and Charlene Coffin; brother Ronald; sisters Karen Saito, Jean Sanehira and Lillian Sugita; and four grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 October 2009]

Nakata, Umeko, *Nov.* 25, 2009 Umeko Nakata, 92, of Lahaina, a retired restaurant cook, died at home. She was born on Oahu. She is survived by sons Robert, Neal and Dean; brother Takeshi Ige; 10 grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

NAKATA, WAYNE MASAMITSU, 70, of Honolulu, died Dec. 13, 2008. Born on Moloka'i. Retired operations manager. Survived by wife, Grace; daughters, Lisa Shirota, Tracy Inouye and Paula Nakata; father, Paul; brother, Douglas; sisters, Janet Fukaya and Shirley Toyama; six grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 2009]

NAKATA, YOSHIKO, 91, of 'Aiea, died Jan. 19, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired Dole Cannery packer. Survived by sons, Calvin, Edwin and Clifford; daughter, Carol; hanai son/caregiver, Darrel Sakamoto; six grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; brothers, Raymond, Sueo, Tsuneo and Donald Nakama. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 January 2009]

NAKATANI, MORIO, 86, of Aiea, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Käneohe. Retired Nordic Construction carpenter; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by brothers, Yoshimori and James; sisters, Joyce Kikuchi and Amy Otoshi. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 October 2009]

NAKATANI, MORIO, 86, of Aiea, died Oct. 12, 2009. Born in Käneohe. Retired Nordic Construction carpenter; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by brothers, Yoshimori and James; sisters, Joyce Kikuchi and Amy Otoshi. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*.

NAKATANI, REBECCA, 80, of San Francisco, Calif., died Sept. 1, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired data processing supervisor. U.S. Marine Corps sergeant. Survived by husband, Clement; sister, Lorita Rogers; hänai brothers, Robert Keaunui, Ben and Edward Haumea. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 10:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Memorial donations to St. Andrew's Priory. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 2009]

NAKATSU, KIYOYUKI, 85, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Hilo. Retired Hilo Farmers Exchange manager; member of the 100th Infantry Battalion, 442nd Regimental Combat Team. Survived by wife, Soon Yur; sons, Owen and Riley; sisters, Teruko Momohara, Ayame

Tamaki and Bernice Ushiroda; four grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 2009]

NAKAYA, STANLEY HIROMI, 58, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 24, 2009. Born in Toyohashi Air Force Base, Japan. Survived by sons, Randal and Grant; mother, Aiko; brothers, Allan, Clyde and Glenn. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Wednesday at Puna Hongwanji Mission, Keaau; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 2009]

NAKAYAMA, DOROTHY ASAKA, 87, of Honolulu, died Aug. 17, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Peter, Craig and Eric; daughter, Susan Shiraki; five grandchildren; nine greatgrandchildren; sisters, Edna Kenjo and Hilda Lum; brother, Arthur Kubota. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 2010]

NAKAYAMA, EDITH NOBUKO, 76, of Honolulu, died July 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired First Hawaiian Bank, Liliha branch, assistant manager. Survived by husband, Gilbert; sons, Ross, Carl and Cass; daughter, Florine Fujita; eight grandchildren; brothers, Roy and Earl Sato; sisters, Grace Kiyabu, Shirley Murakami and Sylvia Nagamine. Visitation 3 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 August 2009]

Nakayama, Edith Nobuko, *July 4*, 2009. Edith Nobuko Nakayama, 76, of Honolulu, a retired First Hawaiian Bank assistant manager at the Liliha Branch, died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Gilbert K.; sons Ross, Carl and Cass; daughter Florine Fujita; brothers Roy and Earl Sato; sisters Grace Kiyabu, Shirley Murakami and Sylvia Nagamine; and eight grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 3 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 August 2009]

NAKAYAMA, MARY YASUKO, 84, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Oct. 17, 2009. Born in Orange County, Calif. Dental assistant. Survived by husband, Wayne; sisters, Grace Takashima and Dorothy Katayama; nieces and nephews. Private services held. No koden (monetary gifts). No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 2009]

Nakayama, Mary Yasuko, *Oct. 17, 2009* Mary Yasuko Nakayama, 84, of Hilo, a dental assistant, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Orange County, Calif. She is survived by husband Wayne, and sisters Grace Takashima and Dorothy Katayama. Private services. No flowers. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 November 2009]

NAKAYAMA, SARAH SACHIKO, 82, of 'Aiea, died June 14, 2009. Born in Lana'i City, Lana'i. A hairdresser. Survived by son, Layne; two grandchildren; brother, Herbert Tanigawa; sisters, Elsie Tanigawa and Grace Matsuura. Service 11 a.m. Monday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 2009]

Nakayama, Sarah Sachiko, *June 14, 2009* Sarah Sachiko Nakayama, 82, of Aiea, a hairdresser, died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Lanai City. She is survived by son Layne Y., brother Herbet Tanigawa and Grace Matuura and two grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 June 2009]

NAKAYAMA, TOKIE, 87, of Honolulu, died May 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired MTL Inc. accountant. Survived by husband, Motoharu; sons, Gary and Dale; daughter, Lori Shimoda; five grandchildren; brother, Daniel Sakata; sisters, Jane Nakamura and Alice Oda. Private service held. No flowers. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

NAKAZAKI, JANE YORIKO, 83, of Kane'ohe, died Aug. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawai'i State Hospital accounts manager. Survived by sons, Dean and Earl; daughters, Sandra Dobesh and Sharon Nihei; six grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brother, Herbert Yanagihara. Visitation 11 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Aloha or casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

NAKEA, DOROTHY SHRADER, 70, of Princeville, Kauai, died Nov. 21, 2009. Born in Tarrytown, N.Y. A property manager. Survived by husband, Robert III; sons, Robert and Christopher; daughter, Suzanne Nakea Miller; two grandchildren; brother, Dr. Welman Shrader. Service 11:30 a.m. Sunday at Church of the Pacific, Princeville. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations to the Multiple Myeloma Research Foundation. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 December 2009]

Nakea, Dorothy Shrader, *Nov. 21, 2009* Dorothy Shrader Nakea, 70, of Princeville, Kauai, a property manager, died in Straub Clinic & Hospital. She was born in Tarrytown, N.Y. She is survived by husband Robert K.III, sons Robert .W.L. and Christopher D.K., daughter Suzanne N. Miller, brother Dr. Welman Shrader and two grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Sunday at Church of the Pacific, Princeville. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to Multiple Myeloma Research Foundation. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 December 2009]

NAKI, EDYNGTON "E.J." "BRUZA" JR., 19, of Lahaina, Maui, died Nov. 10, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by parents, Edyngton "Edy" Sr. and Josette; grandparents, Dell and Caroline, Anthony and Arlene DeGama; great-grandmothers, Bessie DeGama and Tsuruyo Maielua. Visitation 5 p.m. Dec. 18 at Maria Lanakila Church, Lahaina; Mass 7 p.m. Scattering of ashes 9 a.m. Dec. 19 at Laniuopoko Beach Park, Lahaina. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 2009]

NAKI, EDYNGTON "E.J." "BRUZA" JR., 19, of Lahaina, Maui, died Nov. 10, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by parents, Edyngton "Edy" Sr. and Josette; grandparents, Dell and Caroline, Alton Sr. and Arleen DeGama; great-grandmothers, Bessie DeGama and Tsuruyo Maielua. Visitation 5 p.m. Dec. 18 at Maria Lanakila Catholic Church, Lahaina; Mass 7 p.m. Scattering of ashes 9 a.m. Dec. 19 at Laniuopoko Beach Park, Lahaina. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 2010]

NAKILA, ANDREW "ANDY" H. JR., 52, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Dec. 27, 2008. Born in Honolulu. A landscaper; U.S. Air Force veteran. Survived by wife, Paulie-Ann; sons, Michael, Analu Oili-Nakila, Andrew III and Akoni-Melewina; daughters, Liana, Andrewlyn, Beke-Lu, Leah, Betty-Lou and Anastasia; brothers George, Johah and Ikaika; sisters, Sharon Henard, Gail Morris and Eileen Nakila-Myers; 23 grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo; service noon. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 January 2009]

NAKO, SEIMITSU, 94, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Dec. 13, 2009. Born in Mountain View, Hawaii. State custodian. Survived by wife, Yoshiko; daughters, Kate Yoshimura, Shyran Nakayama and Diana; brother, Jensei; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 2009]

NAKOOKA, DANIEL, 74, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 2009. Born in Kona, Hawaii. Retired welder. Survived by wife, Rachel; sons, Dwight, Dave and Don; daughters, Dana and Danette; stepsons, Stephen, Sam and Scott Williams; 35 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; brothers, Ani "Moses" Takaki, Isaac and Alika; sisters, Annie Richards, Janet "Ulu" Quihano and Lana Queddeng. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park and Mortuary; service 11 a.m.[0x0b] [Honolulu Advertiser 1 December 2009]

NALEIEHA, ANDREW "NALU", aka Andres Gonsales Jr., 76, of Lahaina, Maui, died Oct. 16, 2009. Born in Lahaina. Associated Steel Co. laborer. Survived be hanai daughters, Marika Alvarez and Sabrina Floco; brother, Daniel Palakiko; sisters, Estrella Cosma and Pauline Lehua Pali; two grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahului Stake Center; service 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 October 2009]

Naleieha, Andrew, *Oct. 16, 2009*, Andrew "Nalu" Naleieha, also known as Andres Gonsales Jr., 76, of Lahaina, an Associated Steel. Co. laborer, died at home. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by hanai daughters Marika Alvarez and Sabrina Floco, brother Daniel Palakiko, sisters Estrella Cosma and Pauline L. Pali, and two grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahului Stake Center. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: noon at Maui Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 October 2009]

NALIIELUA, ANTHONY "TONY" KELIIUHAUOLA, 52, of Honolulu, died Oct. 1, 2009. Born in Wahiawä. Survived by daughters, Shannon Ah Loo-Naliielua and Shantelle; son, Shaun; four grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; father, Hiyoichi Abe; brothers, Henry, and Harold Abe; sister, Helen "Kalani" Poki. Visitation 9:30 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at Harris United Methodist Church; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 October 2009]

NAMAUU, JOHN, 66, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Hilo. Chef for the original Naniloa Hotel in Hilo. Survived by son, Harry; brothers, Harry, and Richard Maldonado; sisters,

Adela "Ala" Campbell, Florence Przybys, Mary Auer, Raymiana Ha'o, Evelyn Stenback and JoAnn "Joey" Anderson. Memorial gathering 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. Saturday at the Mala Ikena Room, Hilo Hawaiian Hotel. Casual/aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 February 2009]

NAMOHALA, HERBERT MOANAULI JR., 69, of Pearl City, died July 3, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. A dispatcher retired from Hawaiian Tug & Barge, Young Brothers. Survived by wife, Patricia; sons, Herbert, Randy and Wendell; daughters, Renee Pruett, Holly Mason and Wendy Namohala; mother, Helen; sister, Elizabeth Hauanio; 13 grandchildren. Visitation 5 p.m. Monday at Bernice Pauahi Bishop Memorial Chapel, Kamehameha Schools; service 6 p.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 July 2009]

NANBU, KEN KENICHI, 51, of Mililani, died May 22, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Survived by wife, Hatsumi; son, Dylan Kenta; mother, Janet. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 2009]

NANBU, SETSUKO, 85, of Kapolei, died April 26, 2009. Born in Tokyo. Survived by daughters, Rumi and Renee Nanbu and Diane Mosier; two sisters; three grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

NAO, MAKOTO "MAK", 89, of Honolulu, died July 28, 2009. Born in San Francisco. A civil service translator at Ford Island. Survived by daughter, Gay Kukonu; brother, Isamu "Sam"; sisters, Chiyo Wada, Setsu Hamasaki and Michi Hatano; three grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren. Visitation 3 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Inurnment 2 p.m. next Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 2009]

NAONE, ABRAHAM LINCOLN LOUISSON SR., 79, of Honolulu, died Oct. 14, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hawaiian Tel employee. Survived by sons, Abraham Kaikana, Abraham Jr., David and Amos; daughters, Frances Bailey and Julie Akana; 20 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren; brothers, Solomon and Artemus Naone; sisters, Jessie Cavaco and Kay Johnson. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 November 2009]

NAONE, JOANNE PUANANI, 50, of Waipahu, died Feb. 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Employee of Windward Twin Theatres, GEM store, Daiei and Sears Roebuck & Co. Survived by her son, Jacintho "Ikaika" Marshall, fiance, Russell Marshall Jr.; mother, Florentina "Tina" Naone; brothers, Franklyn Jr., Daniel, Richard "Rick"; sisters, Kamelon Garvida and Elizabeth "Libby." Visitation 9:30 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service noon; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 2009]

Naong, Gilbert, *Sept.* 29, 2009, Gilbert Naong, 65, of Ukiah, Calif., a retired U.S. Department of Agriculture community development manager in Northern California and an Air Force Captain, died. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife, Christine; son, Nathan;

daughters, Esther, Heather, Laura and Jessica; brother, Edward; sister Priscilla; and a grandchild. Services on the mainland. No flowers. Donations suggested to American Diabetes Association. Additional information for an obituary published on Sunday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 October 2009]

Naong, Gilbert, *Sept.* 29, 2009, Gilbert Naong, 65, of Ukiah, Calif., retired U.S. Department of Agriculture Northern California development manager and Air Force captain, died in Santa Rosa Memorial Hospital. He was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by wife Christine; son Nathan; daughters Heather, Jessica and Laura; brother Edward; sister Priscilla; and a grandchild. Services to be held on the mainland. No flowers. Donations suggested to the American Diabetes Association. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. Armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 October 2009]

NAPAEPAE, BRENT "OPAE", 51, of Wai'anae, died Sept. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A carpenter with the University of Hawai'i. Survived by wife, Peggy; sons, Ikaika Arsisto and Jonathan "Bruddah" Ishida; daughters, Tanya Lanai, Zoeanne Ishida and Lei Antone; mother, Barbara Adams; brother, Bert; six grandchildren. Celebration of life and scattering of ashes 11 a.m. Sunday at Pray for Sex Beach, Makaha. Lei welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 2009]

Napaepae, Brent, Sept. 20, 2009 Brent "Opae" Napaepae, 51, of Waianae, a University of Hawaii carpenter, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Peggy; sons Ikaika Arsisto and Jonathan "Bruddah" Ishida; daughters Tanya Lanai, Zoeanne Ishida and Lei Antone; moter Barbara Adams; brothers Bert; and six grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Sunday at Pray for Sex Beach, Makaha. Casual attire. Leis welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 2009]

NAPIER, ANNIE MARGARET, 87, of Honolulu, died Dec. 5, 2009. Born in Waimea, Hawaii. Retired American Factors credit manager. Survived by nieces and nephews. Service at a later date. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 December 2009]

NAPOLEON, MARY CARVALHO, 78, of Waipouli, Kauai, died June 24 in Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Hanamaulu, Kauai. She is survived by husband Benjamin Sr., daughter Rose "Ulu" Kanehe, son Benjamin Jr., brothers Adam "Wally" and Johnny Carvalho, sisters Daisy Mederois and Violet Koerte, 10 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses, 4-1731 Kuhio Hwy., Kapaa, Kauai. Call after 10 a.m. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

NAPOLEON, MYRTLE C. 81, of Waipouli, Kaua'i, died Jan. 9, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Laborer in the construction industry. Survived by daughter, Healani "Lovey" Harper; sons, Lester Contrades, Frank and Napela; brothers, Peter, Ervin, Waldemar, Daniel and Joseph Contrades; sisters, Imogene Richards and Alicia Fernandez; 12 grandchildren; nine greatgrandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Lihu'e First Hawaiian Church; service 10:30 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

NAPOLEON, MYRTLE C., 81, of Waipouli, Kaua'i, died Jan. 9, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Laborer in the construction industry. Survived by daughter, Healani "Lovey" Harper; sons, Lester Contrades, Frank and Napela; brothers, Peter, Ervin, Waldemar, Daniel and Joseph Contrades; sisters, Imogene Richards and Alicia Fernandez; 12 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Lihu'e First Hawaiian Church; service 10:30 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 2009]

NAPUELUA, MICHAEL K. BODINE, 35, of Honolulu, died June 11, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Sharon Bodine; adoptive mother, Almar; father, Allen Bodine; brothers, Allen Jr. and John Bodine; companion, Lisa Horikami. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary, Waipi'o. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 July 2009]

Naramore, Catherine, *Jan. 9, 2009* Catherine Naramore, 74, of Waianae, a Wheeler Air Force Base youth councelor, died in the queen's Medical Center. She was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. She is survived by Husband Bobby R,; sons Ned, Robert R. and Neal; daughter Nadine Abbadessa; brothers Gus and Bobby Acantilado; and eight grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. Jan. 24 at our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa low at church cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 2009]

NARAWA, NANCY G., 54, of Honolulu, died May 7, 2009. Born in Roseville, Calif. Social worker for a nonprofit organization. Survived by husband, Feso Malufau; sons, Feso Malufau Jr. and Tai; daughters, Nicole Puente, Malia and Marita Malufau and Ginger; four grandchildren. Service over the urn 7 p.m. Sunday at Salvation Army Chapel, Kaimuki. Arrangements by Borthwick Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

Narawa, Nancy G., *May 7, 2009*. Nancy G Narawa, 54, of Honolulu, a non-profit organization social worker, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Roseville, Calif. She is survived by husband Feso Malufau; sons Feso Malufau Jr. and Tai Narawa; daughters Nicole Puente, Malia and Marita Malufau, and Ginger Narawa; daughters Nicole Puente, Malia and Marita Malufau, and Ginger Narawa; and four grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. next Sunday at Salvation Army chapel, Kaimuki. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 2009]

NARIMATSU, ISAO, 80, of Wai'anae, died June 30, 2009. Born in Wai'anae. Civil service employee. Survived by sons, Terrance and Eric; grandchildren, Jamie and Isaac; brother, Charles; sisters, Lorraine Takemoto, Edith Anderson and Tommie Oshiro. Private service. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 July 2009]

Narimatsu, Isau, *Jun.* 30, 2009 Isau Narimatsu, 80, of Waianae, a civil service employee, died in Rancho Cucamonga, Calif. He was born in Waianae. He is survived by sons Terrance and Eric; brother Charles; sister Lorraine, Edith and Tommie; and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 July 2009]

NARITO, LLOYD, 50, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, formerly of Wahiawa, died Jan. 18, 2009. County of Kaua'i, Parks and Recreation employee. Survived by wife, Rose; father, Selbistre; brothers, Stanley and Jason; sisters, Stephanie Sites, Selena Kalahiki and Amanda. Visitation 9 a.m. Jan. 31 at St. Catherine's Church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Lihu'e Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 2009]

Narmore, Catherine, *Jan. 9, 2009* Catherine Narmore, 74, of Waianae, a Wheeler Air Force Base youth counselor, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Honokaa, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Bobby R.; sons Ned, Robert R. Sr. and Neal; daughter Nadine Abadessa; brothers Gus and Bobby Acantilado; and eight grandchildren. Mass: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at church cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 January 2009]

NARTATEZ, JESUS PERALTA, 89, of Honolulu, died Dec. 3, 2009. Born in Santa Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Retired sheet metal worker. Survived by wife, Esperanza; son, Edward; brother, Fernando. Visitation 6 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Dec. 29 at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church; Mass 10:30 a.m.; burial noon at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 2009]

NASARIO, ELAINE, 75, of Keaau, Hawaii, died Dec. 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Homemaker. Survived by companion, Francisco Sr.; sons, Francisco Jr., Wayne, Gregory and Christopher; daughters, Francine Torres and Cheryl; mother, Gertrude Cantere; sister, Annie Silva; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 December 2009]

Nasario, Elaine, *Dec.* 2, 2009 Elaine Nasario, 75, of Keeau, Hawaii, a homemaker, died in Hilo Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by companion Francisco Sr.; sons Francisco Jr., Wayne, Gregory and Christopher; daughters Francine Torres and Cheryl Nasario; mother Getrude Cantere; sister Annie Silva; and numerous grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Private services. [Star Bulletin Advertiser 17 December 2009]

NASCIMENTO, MARGARET IRENE, 86, of Makawao, Maui, died Dec. 6, 2009. Born in Päia, Maui. Homemaker. Survived by sons, Gwynne, Russell and Rodger; daughter, Cynthia McCromick; 11 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild. Visitation 9:30 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Makawao; Mass 11 a.m.; burial to follow at the church cemetery. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 December 2009]

NASH, JOSEPH STANISLAUS JR., 85, of Honolulu, died Aug. 23, 2009. Born in Bronx, N.Y. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 2009]

Nash, Joseph Stanislaus Jr., *Aug. 23, 2009* Joseph Stanislaus Nash Jr., 85, of Honolulu died in St. Francis Hospice-West. He was born in the Bronx, N.Y. No service. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 September 2009]

NASTOR, CLARENCE SHOZO, 63, of Kailua, Kona, Hawaii, died Nov. 17, 2009. Born in Kainaliu, Hawaii. Sakamoto Electric service technician; Navy veteran. Survived by wife, Bernadine; daughter, Harriette Umu; son, Brada Cacal; brother, Alan Morita; sisters, Betty, and Rosemary Gipson; four grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Saturday at Helani Congregational Church, Holualoa; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawaii, Kailua, Kona. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 2009]

NASU, GEORGE UMIO, 88, of Honolulu, died Oct. 23, 2009. Born in Waimea, Kauai. Retired from Dole Cannery; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Mildred; son, Shizuo; daughters, Dori Williams and Terri Hee; brothers, Sakao, Nobuo, Stephen, Shinhichiro and Shinhachiro; sister, Teiko Nagamine; four grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

NATIVIDAD, DOLORES "MAMA DEE" ORBINA, 86, of Mililani, died Oct. 20, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired Pearl Harbor Navy Exchange warehouse worker. Survived by son, Kenneth; daughters, Oria Hooker, Darlene Smart and Leila Kleinhans; seven grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 8:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Elizabeth Catholic Church; Mass 9:30 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual/aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 October 2009]

NATIVIDAD, MARIANO L., 82, of Kahului, Maui, died Aug. 22, 2009. Born in Ingud Sur, Philippines. Retired landscaper. Survived by wife, Pilar; daughters, Rosalia Casio, Martina Sobrepena, Juvelyn Patino, Edralene Inaba; sister, Sophia Balmores; brother, Perfecto; 10 grandchildren; great-grandchild. Visitation 6 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary, Maui; service 7 p.m. Burial 10:30 a.m. Friday at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 August 2009]

NATIVIDAD, VALERIANO N., 88, of Waipahu, died June 28, 2009. Born in Barrio #12, Piddig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Retired from Del Monte Fresh Produce. Survived by wife, Consolacion; daughters, Marianita Talaro, Leony Valdez, Teresa Lapastora, Elsa Aviles; son, Moses; 11 grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary, Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 11:15 a.m.; burial 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

NAUTU, TOELAU SAUAINA, 72, of La'ie, died June 9, 2009. Born in Savaii, Samoa. Carpenter at Brigham Young University. Survived by wife, Lalooleka; sons, Sauaina Jr., Nifae, Branch and Eddie; daughters, Tua Sanerivi and Lauasa Bracewell; sisters, Susie, Fetalaiga Brady, Gali Tauiliili and Sula; 20 grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, La'ie 1st Ward; service 1:30 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at La'ie Cemetery. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 June 2009]

Nautu, Toelau Sauaina, *June 9*, 2009 Toelau Sauaiana Nautu, 72, of Laie, a Brigham Young University carpenter, died. He was born in Savaii, Samoa he is survived by wife Lahooleka; sons Sauaina Jr., Nifae, Branch and Eddie; daughters Tua Sanerivi and Lauasa Bracewell; sisters Susie and Sula Nautu, Fetalaiga Brady and Gali Tauliili; and 20 grandchildren. Services: 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Laie 1 Ward. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 3 p.m. at Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 June 2009]

NAVALES, LAURO, 78, of Honolulu, died Aug. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired state Department of Education truck driver; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Marie; sons, Kevin and Brian; adopted sons, Cheyenne and Christian Silva; daughters, Lauralyn Cosby, Donnann and Pauline, and Tiare Uti; adopted daughters, Janika Corona and Ayla Silva; 18 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; sister, Valeria Caparoso. Visitation 3 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 2009]

Navales, Lauro, Aug. 25, 2009 Lauro Navales, 78, of Honolulu, a retired Department of Education truck driver and Army veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Marie; sons Kevin and Brian; daughters Lauralyn Cosby, Tiare Uti, and Donnann and Pauline Navales; adopted daughters Janika Corona and Ayla Silva; sister Valeria Caparoso; 18 grandchildren; and 17 great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 3 p.m. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. No flowers. Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 September 2009]

NAVALES, VICENTE "VIC" OTALLA, 86, of Wahiawa, died Jan. 1, 2009. Born in Tondo, Manila, Philippines. Retired police officer in Manila; security officer. Survived by sons, Lorenzo, Manuel, Ramon and Joselito "Jojo"; daughters, Zenaida Muyot and Clarissa "Baby" Baylon; 21 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; sisters, Filomena Coching and Virginia Singson. Visitation 5 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]

NAVARRO, LORRAINE "TITA" LORETTA, 67, of Na'alehu, Hawai'i, died Dec. 25, 2008. Born in Honu'apo, Ka'u. Supervisor and machine operator retired from ML Macadamia Orchards. Survived by daughters, Velma Kekoa, Annie, Lingis Hashimoto, Shannon Flores, Ruth Fernandez, Rose Yokoyama, Rosemarie, Rosemary and Deanna; sons, Glen Sr. and Vince Hashimoto, Sonny Breithaupt, Jesse, Blaine, Gerry, Crispin Jr. and Larry; brother, Fred Cabanting Sr.; 52 grandchildren; 52 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church; service 7 p.m.; all-night vigil to follow at the family residence, 'Ohai Road. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial to follow at Na'alehu Community Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

Navarro, Lorraine Loretta, *Dec. 25, 2008* Lorraine Loretta "Tita" Navarro, 67, Naalehu, Hawaii, a retired ML Macadamia Orchards supervisor and machine operator, died at home. She

was born in Honuapo, Kau, Hawaii. She is Survived by sons Glen Sr. and Vince Hashimoto, Shannon Flores, Ruth Fernandez, Rose Anne Yokoyama, Elvira Paiva and Annie, Rosemarie, Rosemary and Deanna Navarro; Brother Fred Cabanting Sr.; 52 grandchildren. Services:7 p.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Naalehu, Hawaii. Call after 6 p.m. Visitation: all night at family residence at Ohai Road Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at the Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial to Follow at Naalehu Community Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 January 2009]

NAVARRO, NORA LEE PUALILIAOKEKOMOHANA, 54, of Kane'ohe, died March 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Travel escort for Polynesian Adventure Tours and Pat Kelley Tours; owner and primary practitioner of Nora Navarro Lomilomi. Survived by sons, Jonah, Ernest "Kalani" and George "Pookela;" daughters, Kristy and Amanda; hanai sons, Sean Burnett and Davin Morita; sisters, Barbara Austin and Lisa Lau; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at the mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 2009]

NAVARRO, NORA LEE PUALILIAOKEKOMOHANA, 54, of Kaneohe, died March 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Travel escort for Polynesian Adventure Tours and Pat Kelley Tours; owner of Nora Navarro Lomilomi. Survived by sons, Jonah, Ernest "Kalani" and George "Pookela"; daughters. Kristy and Amada; mother, Lily Victor; hanai sons, Sean Burnett and Davin Morita; sisters, Barbara Austin and Lisa Lau; three grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday; service 10:30 a.m.; reception to follow; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 2009]

NAVARRO, PIKAKE WILMA JOAN OMEROD, 66, of Wahiawä, died Nov. 7, 2009. Born in Nänäkuli. Retired chef for Waialua Marina Restaurant. Survived by husband, Christino; children: Randy, James Jr. and Noelani "Betty" Aglia, Ivan John, Christie Glendon, Sandy Oshiro and Renee; 16 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; sisters and brothers, Lynette Ah Sui, Wendy Velera, Kelly Jean, Luise and John Omerod. Service 3 p.m. Friday at Nänäkuli Beach Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 2009]

NAVARRO, PIKAKE WILMA JOAN OMEROD, 66, of Wahiawä, died Nov. 7, 2009. Born in Nänäkuli. Retired chef for Waialua Marina Restaurant. survived by husband, Christino; children: Randy, James Jr. and Noelani "Betty" Aglia, Ivan John, Christie Glendon, Sandy Oshiro and Renee; 15 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; sisters and brothers, Lynette Ah Sui, Wendy Velera, Kelly Jean, Luise and John Omerod. Service 3 p.m. tomorrow at Nänäkuli Beach Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 2009]

NAVARRO, YOLANDA, 57, of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Punahou School food services worker. Survived by sisters, Lucy Figueroa, Vivian Quizon, Gloria Andrade and Josephine Menke; brothers, Andrew, Aliser and Jerry. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 October 2009]

NAYLOR, JAMES, 58, of Wai'anae, died June 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by wife; Sarah; sons, James Jr. and Joshua, and Jermanine Kuiee; daughter, Sarah Naylor; brothers, Kenneth and Curtis; sister, Marilyn Roane; four grandchildren. Service and scattering of ashes 5 p.m. Tuesday at the beach across from McDonald's, Nanakuli. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 2009]

Nazario, Angela M., *April 23, 2009.* Angela M. Nazario, 60, of Lawton, Okla., a Bank of Hawaii employee, died at home. She was born in San Juan, Puerto Rico. She is survived by sons Ryan, Robert and Kirk Torigoe; daughter Leilani Torigoe; brother Manuel; and sisters Leilani Cachero and Emma Brown. Services held in Lawton. Donations suggested to Holy Family Catholic Church Single Mothers Fund, 1010 NW 82nd St., Lawton, OK 73505; or National Multiple Sclerosis Society-Oklahoma Branch, 6051 N. Brookline, Suite 121, Oklahoma City, OK 73112. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 2009]

NEBRES JR., PEDRO "PETE", 71, of Honolulu, died April 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Hickam Air Force Base food service worker. Survived by brother, Anthony "Tony." Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Kingdom Hall No. 4 of Jehovah's Witnesses, 5156 Kalaniana'ole Highway; service 11 a.m.; private inurnment. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 2009]

Nebres Jr., Pedro, *April 19, 2009.* Pedro "Pete" Nebres Jr., 71, of Honolulu, an Air Force Base food service worker, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Anthony "Tony." Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Kingdom Hall No. 4 of Jehovah's Witnesses. Private inurnment. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 April 2009]

NEEDHAM, ALEXANDER SR., 86, of Kane'ohe, died July 12, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired heavy-equipment operator with Hawaiian Dredging. Survived by sons, Alexander John, Alexander Roy, Alexander Sonny, Paul and Alexander William; hanai sons, Alvin, Abel and Robert Umiamaka; hanai daughters, Naomi Rodrigues and Moana Silva; brothers, Paul and Charles; sisters, Rose, Olivia, Violet and Cecilia "Lillian"; 33 grandchildren; 40 great-grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Pu'u O Kamali'i Cemetery in Honolulu. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 2009]

Needham, Alexander Sr., Jul. 12, 2009 Alexander Needham Sr., 86, of Kaneohe, a retired Hawaiian Dredging heavy equipment operator, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Alexander John, Alexander Roy, Alexander Sonny, Paul B. and Alexander William; hanai sons; Alvin, Abel and Robert Umiamaka; hanai daughters Naiomi Silva; brothers Paul and Charles; sisters Rose, Olivia, Violet and Cecilia "Lillian"; 33 grandchildren; 40 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Pu O Kamalii Cemetery in Honolulu. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 2009]

Needham, Alexander Sr., *Jul. 12, 2009* Alexander Needham Sr., 86, of Kaneohe, a retired Hawaiian Dredging heavy equipment operator, died in Kaneohe. She was born in Honolulu. She

is survived by sons Alexander John, Alexander Roy, Alexander Sonny, Paul B. and Alexander William; hanai sons; Alvin, Abel and Robert Umiamaka; hanai daughters Naiomi Silva; brothers Paul and Charles; sisters Rose, Olivia, Violet and Cecilia "Lillian"; 33 grandchildren; 40 greatgrandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Pu O Kamalii Cemetery in Honolulu. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 July 2009]

NEILL, THOMAS CHARLES, 84, of 'Aiea, died Jan. 16, 2009. Born in Grain Valley, Mo. Longtime member of Our Savior Lutheran Church; retired U.S. Army 1st sergeant. Survived by wife, Wanda; son, Thomas Jr.; daughter, Charis Manuma; sister, Virginia Williams; grandchildren, Thomas III and Sean Neill; Neill and Nicole Manuma and Adam Neill; five greatgrandchildren. Visitation 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 10 a.m.; committal service 11:30 a.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 2009]

NEILS, HERBERT "HERB" W., 82, of Honolulu and Libby, Mont., died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Libby. A tennis instructor and author; Army Air Corps veteran. Survived by wife, Patricia; son, Thomas; daughter, Christine Neils-Lee; sister, Marilyn Haberstroh; two grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick's Church; service 11 a.m. Donations to Wings Regional Cancer Support, P.O. Box 7852, Kalispell, MT 59904, St. Francis Hospice, St. Patrick's Church or Herb Neils Memorial Tennis Courts c/o First National Bank Libby, MT 59923. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 January 2009]

NEILS, HERBERT "HERB" WINSTON, 82, of Honolulu and Montana, died Jan. 2, 2009. Born in Libby, Mont. An author, tennis teacher, big-game hunter and environmentalist. Survived by wife, Patricia; daughter, Christine Lee; son, Thomas; sister, Marilyn Haberstroh; two grandchildren. Visitation from 10:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Patrick Church; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Donations to Wings Regional Cancer Support, P.O. Box 7852, Kalispell, MT 59904; St. Francis Hospice, St. Patrick's Church or Herb Neils Memorial Tennis Courts, c/o First National Bank, Libby, MT 59923. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 2009]

NEKOISHI, TOKIKO, 72, of Waialua, died June 19. She was born in Waialua. She is survived by brothers Susumu and Bertram, and sisters Gladys Matsumoto, Lillian Hayashi, Pearl Amioka and Teruko and Kazuko Nekoishi. Private services. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

NEKOMOTO, DIANE EMIYO, 69, of Honolulu, died March 7, 2008. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Lawrence; sons, Kevin and Dr. Jeffrey; daughter, Donna Okino; brothers, Howard and Lance Okimoto; sisters, Grace Ono and Esther Kaneshiro; two grandchildren. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attrie. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 2009]

NEKOTA, SATOSHI "WALLACE", 95, of Honolulu, died July 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Postal Service carrier. Survived by wife, Margaret; daughters, Maybelle Moore, Joanne Ching; son, Kenneth; five grandchildren; six great grandchildren; brother, James; sisters,

Peggy Hiraki, Hazel Sakamoto, Helen Onoye, Elsie Kagihara. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

NELSON, GLENDA, 95, of Kapolei, died Nov. 10, 2009. Born in Giltner, Neb. A nurse and educator who was active in her community and church; disabled World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by husband, Francis; daughters, Ann, Nan, Jan and Jean; eight grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Committal services 11 a.m. Monday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 2009]

Nelson, Glenda, *Nov.* 10, 2009 Glenda Nelson, 95, of Kapolei, a nurse, educator and an Army veteran who served in World War II, died in Kapuna Wai Ola. She was born in Giltner, Neb. She is survived by husband Francis; daughter Ann, Nan, Jan and Jean; eight grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Committal services: 11 a.m. Monday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

NELSON, HIROKO NAKANISHI, 72, of Kane'ohe, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Kyoto, Japan. Le Jardin Academy teacher's aide. Survived by husband, David; son, Mark; daughter, Rachel Pulis; two grandchildren. Visitation 10:30 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. Ann's Church; service 11 a.m. to noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Donations to Le Jardin Academy. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 2009]

Nelson, Hiroko Nakanishi, *Jan.* 6, 2009 Hiroko Nakanishi Nelson, 72, of Kaneohe, a Le Jardin Academy teacher's aide, died. She was born in Kyoto, Japan. She is survived by husband David E., son Mark D., daughter Rachel Pulis and two grandchildren. Service: 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. Ann's Call after 10:30 a.m. burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to Le Jardin Academy. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 January 2009]

NELSON, JOYCE ELIZABETH, 84, of Honolulu, died May 21, 2009. Born in Santa Monica, Calif. Retired musician. Survived by sons, Jeff Cameron and Jim "Kim"; daughter, Julie McBane; sister, Laurel Love; one grandchild. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

NELSON, MARGARET "PEGGY" G., 86, of Honolulu, died March 4, 2009. Born in Syracuse, N.Y. A homemaker; World War II U.S. Army veteran. Survived by son, Wilson Frost; sister, Dorothy Maloney; nieces, Donna Myers and Susan Wegmann. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 March 2009]

NEMOTO, HERBERT KENICHI, 74, of Wahiawa, died July 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired lieutenant colonel in the Air National Guard. Survived by wife, Maria Francisca; sons, Ricky and Brock; daughters, Leilisa Gehring, Lani Muraoka, Elsie Alexander and Michele Garcia; brothers, Dr. Edwin and Robert; sisters, Sanora Fujino, Amy Akiyama, Carole Kaopua and Frances Nakaoka; 10 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire.

Donations to the American Cancer Society. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 July 2009]

Nemoto, Herbert Kenichi, *Jul. 10, 2009* Herbert Kenichi Nemoto, 74, of Wahiawa, a retired Air National Guard lieutenant colonel, died in Wahiawa. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Maria F.; sons Ricky and Brock; daughters Leilisa Gehring, Lani Muraoka, Elsie Alexander and Michele Garcia; brothers Dr. Edwin and Robert; sisters Sanora Fujino, Amy Akiyama, Carole Kaopua and Frances Nakaoka; 10 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to American Cancer Society in Memory of Herbert K. Nemoto, (800) 227-2345 or www.cancer.org. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 July 2009]

Nero, Leonardo, *April 14, 2009*. Leonardo "Pete" Nero, 59, of Wailua, Kauai, a retired Kauai Electric power plant supervisor at Kauai Island Utility Cooperative, died at home. He was born inLihue. He is survived by wife Lillian; sons Byron, Kapono and Randall; daughters Maile Reynon, Kristie Salgado and Kanoe Neor; brother Shano Longboy; sisters Elang Tongson, Addie Javier, Espe Cadavona, Cathy Agoot and Julie Kaluhiokalani; and 15 grandchildren. Services: 11:15 a.m. next Saturday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Memorial Gardens. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 April 2009]

NERPIO, ANTERO, 84, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Dec. 15, 2009. Born in the Philippines. McBryde & Olokele sugar processor. Survived by wife, Ann; sons, Jeremiah and Wesley; daughters, Jessica Harris and Rachel Bentley; 18 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Visitation 2 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Kapaa Kingdom Hall; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 December 2009]

Nerpio, Antero, *Dec.* 15, 2009 Antero Nerpio, 84, of Kapaa, Kauai, a McBryde and Olokele sugar processor, died. He was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Ann, sons Jeremiah and Wesley, daughters Jessica Harris and Rachel Bentley, 18 grandchildren and 12 greatgrandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at Kapaa Kingdom Hall. Call after 2 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 December 2009]

NERPIO, JONATHAN, 56, of Wailuku, Maui, died May 10, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Aloha Waste truck driver. Survived by wife, Stacy; sons, Bronson, Reno and Jedidiah Nerpio, Lawrence "Squeaky" and Jeremy Taniguchi; daughters, Shanelle and Jennifer Fernandez; parents, Antero and Ann; brothers, Jeremiah and Wesley; sisters, Rachel Bentley and Jessica Harris. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Ballard Family Mortuary; service 7:15 p.m. Visitation also 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at the mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 May 2009]

NETZLER, EDWARD, 62, of Wai'anae, died Feb. 26, 2009. Born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Anufe; sons, Peni and Abraham; brothers, Fred Jr. and Benjamin; sisters, Faaumu Lealofi, Lizzie Li, Della Maae and Ruth Lefotu. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at United Pentacostal Fellowship, Waipi'o Valley; service 10 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Mililani

Memorial Park. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 2009]

NEVES, ANNA LEIMOMI, 80, of Honolulu, died June 23, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Aloha Stadium box office cashier. Survived by husband, Joseph "Dodie" Jr.; son, Alexander "Alika"; daughter, Dodie Ann. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 2009]

NEVES, JOSEPH "DODIE" FARIA JR., 92, of Honolulu, died Dec. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired owner of Rialto and Alley Cat Bar. Survived by son, Alexander "Alika"; daughter, Dodie Ann. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 December 2009]

Neves, Joseph Faria Jr., *Dec. 5, 2009* Joseph Faria "Dodie" Neves Jr., 92, of Honolulu, retired owner of Rialto and Alley Cat Bar, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Randal and Grant; mother Aiko and brothers Allan, Clyde and Glenn. Services: 4 p.m. Wednesday at Puna Hongwanji Mission in Keaau, Hawaii. Call after 3 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 2009]

NEVES, JOSHUA MAXWELL, age 3, of Honolulu, died June 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Maxwell and Erica; sister, Makayla; and grandparents, Max Sr., Kathy King, Richard MacGuyer and Mayleen Lake. Visitation 11 a.m. Saturday at New Hope Oahu Ministry Center, Sand Island; service noon; private scattering of ashes at Diamond Head to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to the Joshua Neves Memorial Fund c/o Bank of Hawaii, 4634 Kilauea Avenue, Honolulu, HI 96816, to help defray medical expenses. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 July 2009]

NEW, NELSON BARNEY, 60, of Kapolei, died Nov. 19, 2009. Born in Honolulu. U.S. Air Force veteran; retired security officer; member of Kaju Kenpo Self Defense Institute. Survived by mother, Henrietta; daughters, Emily Bisquera and Elizabeth; six grandchildren; brothers, Benjamin, Ronald, Robert, Stephen and Alan; sisters, Debra, Carolyn Pinto and Patricia. Visitation 5 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Visitation also 9 a.m. Friday; service 10 a.m.; committal service 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park & Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 7 December 2009]

New, Nelson Barney, *Nov.* 19, 2009 Nelson Barney New, 60, of Kapolei, a retired security officer and an Air Force veteran, died in St. Francis Hospice-West. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by daughters Emily Bisquera and Elizabeth G. New; mother Henrietta U.; brothers Benjamin, Ronald, Robert, Stephen and Alan; sisters Debra and Patricia New, and Carolyn Pinto; and six grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Thursday and 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Dowtown Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Thursday and 9 a.m. Friday. Committal services: 1 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. *Flag indicates services in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 2009]

NEWBORN, JOHN GASTON, 62, of Kailua, died Oct. 23, 2009. Born in Collierville, Tenn. Retired U.S. Marine Corps first sergeant. Survived by wife, Yoshie; daughter, Krist; brothers, Napoleon, Myles Jr., Andrew and Eugene; sisters, Ruth Mosley, Ruby Bradley and Betty Carter; two grandchildren; nieces; nephews. Service 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; committal service 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 2009]

Newborn, John Gaston, *Oct. 23, 2009* John Gaston Newborn, 62, of Kailua, a retired Marine first sergeant, died in Honolulu. He was born in Collierville, Tenn. He is survived by wife Yoshie; daughter Krst; brothers Napolean, Myles Jr. Andrew and Eugene; sisters Ruth Mosley and Ruby, Bradley and Betty Carter; and two grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Burial: 2 p.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Incorrect information for an obituary published Wednesday. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 November 2009]

NEWCOMB, GEORGE JR., 88, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 2, 2009. Born in Niuli'i, Hawai'i. A tour guide for the former McKenzie Tours and for former Slim Holt. Survived by wife, Tsuruko; daughters, Georgie Rabago, Odetta Tomas, Veronica "Ronnie" Higa, J. "Fifi" and Lynn; brothers, Earl and Robert; sisters, Agnes Yap, Gladys Chock, Nora Williams and Odetta Price; seven grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; celebration of life 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2009]

Newton, John George, *Feb.* 6, 2009 The Rev. Fr. John George "Fr. Jack" Newton, 85, of Kailua, a retired Navy chaplain and Diocese of Honolulu chaplain, died at home. He was born in Long Island, N.Y. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at St. John Vianney Catholic Church, Kailua. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial to be held at later date. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to: St. John Vianney Catholic Church, 920 Keolu Drive, Kailua, HI 96734. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

NG JR., ROBERT "BOBBY" MARCUS KEE WONG, 65, of Honolulu, died April 12, 2009. Born in Hana, Maui. A heavy equipment operator. Survived by wife, Yvonne; sons, Reuben and Robert III; daughters, Vannassa Kissinger and Frances Yago; six grandchildren; a great grandson; brother, Clement Kock-Wah; and sister, Virginia. Visitation 9 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 10 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 2009]

NG, AIDON KEITH KOALOHI MONSTA, 5, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. First grade student at Waimea Elementary School. Survived by sister, Aimee; grandparents, Frank and Clarisse Torres and Herbert Jr. and Sylvia Leong; great-grandparents, Frank and Debra Torres, Violet and Albert Diederiks and Stella and Thomas O'Brien. Visitation 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Home Lands Hall (Kuhio Hale), Waimea; service 2:15 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 2009]

NG, ANNA LEE, 89, of Honolulu, died April 26, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Survived by son, James; daughter, Lena Wong; six grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 10

a.m. to noon Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service noon; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 May 2009]

NG, BRANDON KEITH KIILANI, 32, of Waimea, Hawai'i, died Sept. 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Roofer and sheet metal fabricator at Torres Roofing. Survived by daughter, Aimee; parents, Frank and Clarisse Torres; brothers, Marshall and Frank; sister, Sheena; grandfather, Frank Torres; grandmothers, Violet Diederiks and Stella O'Brien. Visitation from 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Home Lands Hall (Kuhio Hale) in Waimea; service 2:15 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 2009]

NG, CHUNG FAT, 84, of Honolulu, died March 16, 2.009. Born in Canton, China. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard electronic machinist. Survived by wife, Pui Fun; daughter, Helen Park; sons, James and John; sister, Shui Ying Ng Lum; brother, Chung Marn; six grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

NG, FLORENCE "AUNTY PUDGY" LEN FOON, 89, Of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Joe Sr.; daughters, Carolyn Walsh and Geraldine Lum; son, Joe Jr.; brothers, Clarence and Wilbur Chang; eight grandchildren. Visitation 5:30 p.m. Tuesday at Kaneohe Seventh-day Adventist Church; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 1 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 February 2009]

Ng, Florence Len Foon, *Feb. 18, 2009* Florence Len Foon "Aunty Pudgy" Ng, 89, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Joe Sr., son Joe Jr., daughters Carolyn Walsh and Geraldine Lum, brothers Clarence and Wilbur Chang, eight grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Kaneohe Seventh-day Adventist. Call after 5:30 p.m. Burial: 11 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 February 2009]

Ng, Florence Len Foon, *Feb. 18, 2009* Florence Len Foon "Aunty Pudgy" Ng, 89, of Kaneohe, a homemaker, died in Honolulu. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Joe Sr., son Joe Jr., daughters Carolyn Walsh and Geraldine Lum, brothers Clarence and Wilbur Chang, eight grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Kaneohe Seventh-day Adventist. Call after 5:30 p.m. Burial: 1 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Incorrect information was given in an obituary printed yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 February 2009]

NG, LOGAN "SONNY", 72, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired special investigator with the attorney general's office; captain in the sheriff's office; member of the Hawai'i Air National Guard. Survived by wife, Mary; sons, Nathan "Nate" and Darryl; grandchildren, Malia and Nicholas Ng, Leroy Borling Jr., Christy Hirakawa and Misty Borling; four great-grandchildren; brother, Randall "Satch." Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; graveside service 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 2009]

- NG, LOGAN "SONNY", 72, of Kane'ohe, died Feb. 29, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired special investigator with the attorney general's office; captain in the sheriff's office; member of the Hawai'i Air National Guard. Survived by wife, Mary; sons, Nathan "Nate" and Darryl; grandchildren, Malia and Nicholas Ng, Leroy Borling Jr., Christy Hirakawa and Misty Borling; four great-grandchildren; brother, Randall "Satch." Visitation 10 to 11:30 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; graveside service 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 2009]
- **NG, ME FONG WONG,** 86, of Honolulu, died Jan. 15, 2009. Born in Canton, China. Seamstress. Survived by son, John; daughter, Lynley Yeung; five grandchildren; one greatgrandson. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 2009]
- **Ng, Me Fong,** *Jan.* 15, 2009 Me Fong Ng, 86, of Honolulu, a seamstress in the clothing industry, died. In Convalescent Center of Honolulu. She is survived by son John, daughters Lynley Yeung. five grandchildren and a great-grandchild Private service. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 January 2009]
- **NG, SHIUMEE CHAN,** 74, of Honolulu, died Oct. 3, 2009. Born in China. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Roger and Ka Wo Chan; daughters, Anita Lim and Wai Shan Chan; five grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 October 2009]
- **Ng., Chung Fat,** *March 16, 2009.* Chung Fat Ng., 84, of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard electronic machinist, died in St. Francis-Nuuanu Hospice. He was born in Canton, China. He is survived by wife Pui Fun, sons James and John, daughter Helen Park, brother Chung Marn, sister Shui Ying Ng Lum, six grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 April 2009]
- NGAN, MARY SAM MOI WONG, 94, of Honolulu, died Feb. 21, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired vice president of Liberty Bank. Survived by daughters, Mee Ling Dang and Shelley Yu; five grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Visitation 10 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire.
- NGIRAILILD, FREDDY BOTELBAI, 40, of Honolulu, died May 24, 2009. Born in Palau, Republic of Palau. An outbound manager with Lynden Airfreight. Survived by wife, Kinciana; daughters, Olilai and Marilynn; brothers, Roger Mai, Rayburn Espangel and Toluk Espangel; sisters, Kathleen Taukolo, Pilsubed Espangel, Rachelle Espangel, Marcia Espangel Monckton and Marilyn Marron. Service in Palau. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 2009]
- **Ngirailild, Freddy Butelbai,** *May 24, 2009* Freddy Butelbai Ngirailild, 40, of Honlulu died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Palau, Republic of Palau. He is survived by wife Kinciana; daughters Olilai and Maritynn; brothers Roger mai and Rayburn and Toluk Espangel;

and sisters Kathleen Taukolo, Marcia E. Monckton and Marilyn Maroon and Pilsubed and Rachelle Espangel. Services held in Palau. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 June 2009]

NGO, CAM VAN, 57, of Honolulu, died May 5, 2009. Born in Saigon, Vietnam. Retired Small Engine Clinic supply clerk. Survived by wife, Lai Le; sons, Sang V, Chau A, and Minh V; daughters, Nga, Sandy and Emily Ngo; sister, Khai Sewell; four grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

NGUYEN, BE THI, 78, of 'Aiea, died Feb 5, 2009. Born in Vietnam. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Ung Tran; children, Debra Burkhart, Van Tran, Perry Phan Tran, Jena Ha Tran, Jimmy Thanh Tran; brother, Duc Nguyen; 11 grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No donations. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 2009]

NGUYEN, BE THI, 78, of 'Aiea, died Feb. 5, 2009. Born in Vietnam. A homemaker. Survived by husband, Ung Tran; children, Debra Burkhart, Van Tran, Perry Phan Tran, Jena Ha Tran and Jimmy Tran; brother, Duc; sisters, Ty Nguyen and Sylvia Bennett; 11 grandchildren; one greatgrandchild. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No donations. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 March 2009]

Nguyen, Be Thi, *Feb.* 5, 2009 Be Thi Nguen, 78, of Aiea, a homemaker, died in Aiea. She was born in Vietnam. She is survived by husband Ling V.; sons Van M., Perry Phan and Jimmy Thanh Tran; daughters Debra T. Burkham and Jena Ha Tran; and sisters Ty Nguyen and Sylvia Bennet. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: 2 p.m. at Valley of the Temples. No donations. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 February 2009]

NGUYEN, BUU THI, 69, of Honolulu, died July 4, 2009. Born in Vietnam. Survived by sons, Dung Van and Khanh Van; daughters, Sen Thi and Tiffany Trang; 13 grandchildren; two greatgrandchildren; sister Can Thi, Phet Jeans, and Ket Thi Chau; companion, Kevin Ho. Visitation 1 to 3 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary; Vietnamese Buddhist service; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 July 2009]

NGUYEN, HOANG THI, 63, of Honolulu, died Aug. 21, 2009. Born in Saigon, Vietnam. A homemaker. Survived by sisters, Hanh Thi and Van Thanh; brother, Dat Van; daughter, Thanh My; sons, Hiep Hoang and Khanh Hoang Le; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; cremation to follow. Private scattering of ashes at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 August 2009]

NGUYEN, HUNG VAN, 76, of Kane'ohe, formerly of Vietnam, died March 4, 2009. Born in Vietnam. Retired captain in the Vietnamese Military Government. Survived by wife, Duyen Thi Dao; sons, Nghia Van, Ngoc Van, Phuc Van and Anh Van; daughters, Hoang Oanh Thi, Hoang Yen Thi and Hoang Trang Thi; 10 grandchildren; one great-grandchild; brothers, Lang Van

and My Van. Vietnamese service and visitation 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; cremation to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 2009]

Nguyen, Hung Van, *March 4, 2009* Hung Van Nguyen, 76, of Kaneohe, formerly of Vietnam, a retired captain for Vietnamese military government, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Vietnam. He is survived by wife Duyen Thi Dao; sons Nghia, Ngoc, Phuc and Anh; daughters Hoang Trang Thi Nguyen; brothers Lang and My; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Vietnamese services: 5 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation to follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 March 2009]

NGUYEN, KEVIN, 17, of Honolulu, died Feb. 12, 2009. Born in Connecticut. Survived by mother, Lani; father, Son; sister, Natalie Owen. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Mass 9:30 a.m. Monday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 2009]

Nguyen, Kevin, *Feb.* 12, 2009 Kevin Nguyen, 17, of Honolulu, died in Kapiolani Medical Center. He was born in Connecticut. He is survived by father Son, mother Lani and sister Natalie Owen. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Monday at Co-Cathedral of Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 February 2009]

Niau, Kaylen Keoki Israel-Rico, *November 2005*, Niau, Kaynon Keoni Jonah, *Oct. 7, 2009*, Kaylen Keoki Israel-Rico Niau and Kaynon Keoni Jonah Kiau, 3, sons of Sarah O. Santiago and Lincoln N. Niau Sr., both of Waimanalo, died. They were born in Hawaii. They are also survived by brother Lincoln K. "L.J." Jr., and grandparents Trini M. Rabago, Chico D. Santiago, Wanda Kanahele and Tony Niau. Services: noon Saturday at Borthwick Kauai Mortuary Chapel in Koloa, Kauai. Call after 10 a.m. Burial to follow at Kekaha Public Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 October 2009]

NIAU, KAYNON KEONI JONAH, 3, of Waimanalo, died Oct. 7, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. 'Ewa Beach Elementary School student. Survived by parents, Sarah Santiago and Lincoln Sr.; brother, Lincoln Jr.; grandparents, Trini Rabago, Chico Santiago, Wanda Kanahele and Tony. Visitation 10 a.m. Oct. 17 at Borthwick Kaua'i Mortuary; service noon; burial to follow at Kekaha Public Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 October 2009]

Nicholas, Leona Marie, *March 5, 2009* Leona Marie Nicolas, 68, of Pearl City died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Leroy Sr.; sons Lonny Sr. and Leroy Jr.; daughters Lorene Bullock and Laurie Saffery and Leinaala and Lynelle Nicolas; brothers Edward and Stephen Duarte; sisters Priscilla Fisher and Mary Antonio; 11 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 9 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, makai chapel. Call after 8 a.m. Casual attire. Flowers welcome. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 March 2009]

NICHOLS, BARBARA JEAN DUCOSIN, 68, of 'Ainaloa, Hawai'i, died May 28, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired Hawai'i Community College speech communications instructor. Survived by daughters, Vanessa Ducosin, Liza McCracken, Michelle Ducosin and Teresa

Horner; brothers, George Silvano, Richard Dameg and Alvin Bungat; sister, Yvette Bungat; 11 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

NICHOLS, ELOISE CAMPBELL, 93, died July 22, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Widow of the late retired Navy Capt. John Culver Nichols. Survived by daughters, Louise Steinhauer and Clare; four grandchildren. Burial at a later date in Hawai'i. Arrangements by Cress Funeral & Cremation Service, Madison, Wis. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2009]

NICHOLS, ELOISE CAMPBELL, 93, of Madison, Wis., died July 22, 2009 Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Survived by daughters, Louise Steinhauer and Clare; grandchildren, Susan Southwick, Mark Steinhauer and Kit and Addie Southwick. Hawai'i burial at a later date. Arrangements by Cress Funeral & Cremation Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 August 2009]

NICOLAS, LEONA MARIE DUARTE, 68, of Pearl City, died March 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Childcare professional for more than 40 years. Survived by husband, Leroy Sr.; sons, Lonny Sr. and Leroy Jr.; daughters, Lorene Bullock, Leinaala, Laurie Saffery and Lynelle; brothers, Edward and Stephen Duarte; sisters, Priscilla Fisher and Mary Antonio; 11 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Visitation 8 a.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 9 a.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 2009]

NIETO, ADISLADA "GRANNY LALA" R., 93, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 21, 2009. Born in Hanford, Calif. Retired housekeeper. Survived by granddaughters, Brenda Akimseu, Theresa Aila, Diane Yamamoto and Debra Yamamoto-Dias; 11 great-grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 August 2009]

NIETO, JACOB "JAKE" NANIWAIOLE, 37, of Kane'ohe, died March 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Physical plant operations associate at Punahou School; employed 10 years at Old Republic Title & Escrow. Survived by wife, Rochelle; son, Justyn; parents, John Sr. and Charmaine; grandparents, Ernie and Pearl Jackson; brother, John Jr. Visitation 11:30 a.m. Sunday at Punahou School Thurston Memorial Chapel; service 12:30 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 2009]

NIETO, JACOB "JAKE" NANIWAIOLE, 37, of Kane'ohe, died March 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Physical plant operations associate at Punahou School; employed 10 years at Old Republic Title & Escrow. Survived by wife, Rochelle; son, Justyn; parents, John Sr. and Charmaine; grandparents, Ernie and Pearl Jackson; brother, John Jr. Visitation 11:30 a.m. Sunday at Punahou School Thurston Memorial Chapel; service 12:30 p.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 2009]

Nieto, Jacob Naniwaiole, *March 14, 2009* Jacob Naniwaiole "Jake" Nieto, 37, of Kaneohe, a physical plant operations associate and Old Republic Title & Escrow employee, died in Kaneohe. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Rochelle, son Justyn, parents John

Sr. and Charmaine, brother John Jr., and grandparents Ernie and Pearl Jackson. Services: 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Punahou School Thurston Memorial Chapel. Call after 11:30 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 March 2009]

Nigro, Anthony Frank, *Dec. 10, 2009* Anthony Frank Nigro, 93, of Hilo, a retired master Pontiac Car salesman and Nigro's Café owner, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Kansas City, Mo. He is survived by son Anthony S., sister Joanita and two grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 2009]

NIHEI, CHISATO, 103, of Honolulu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Dr. Howard; daughters, Dolly Kamita, Helen Maeda, Jean Nakamura and Nancy Mitsui; brothers, Katsuhiro and Morito Kumagai; 11 grandchildren; 16 greatgrandchildren; one great-grandchild. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 2009]

NIHEI, NOBUO "NOBU", 93, of Pearl City, died April 29, 2009. Born in Pa'ia, Maui. Member of the Amateur Radio Operators Club. Survived by wife, Catherine; daughter, Janice Horylev; brother, Matao; sister, Harriet Ogomori; nieces; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 May 2009]

NIIMOTO, VIOLET "SACHI" SACHIYE, 85, of Honolulu, died April 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by brother, Thomas; sisters, Grace Hidano and Nancy Nakagawa; nieces; nephews. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 2009]

Niimoto, Violet Sachiye, *April 10, 2009.* Violet Sachiye "Sachi" Niimoto, 85, of Honolulu died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by brother Thomas F. and sisters Grace Y. Hidano and Nancy N. Nakagawa. Private services. No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 April 2009]

NIINO, CLIFFORD S., 72, of Henderson, Nev., died March 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired electrician. Survived by wife, Adelina; daughters, Denise Ke'poo and Dawn; hanai daughters, Reggie Hampp, Terri Molloy and Spunky (Carol) Tayaba-Becks; hanai sons, Roque Jr. and Al Tayaba; sisters, Carol Todd and Lucille Shimonishi; brother, Douglas; 10 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Service 11 a.m. next Saturday at Palm Mortuary-Eastern, Las Vegas; refreshments to follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 2009]

NIINO, CLIFFORD S., 72, of Henderson, Nev., died March 15, 2009. Born in Ho-nolulu. Retired electrician. Survived by wife, Adelina; daughters, Denise Kepo'o and Dawn; hanai daughters, Reggie Hampp, Terri Molloy and Spunky Tayaba-Becks; hanai sons, Roque Tayaba Jr. and Al Tayaba; sisters, Carol Todd and Lucille Shimonishi; brother, Douglas; 10 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Memorial service 11 a.m. Saturday at Palm Mortuary-Eastern, Las Vegas, Nev. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

NIINO, TAKEO "CRAB" STANLEY, 81, of Pearl City, died Sept. 7, 2009. Born in Waipahu. U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Naeko Janet; son, Ross; daughters, Diana Tom and Carrie

Niino-Koontz; brother, Tokio; sisters, Miyoko Miura and Bernice Ishitani; two grandsons; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 2009]

NIIYAMA, MASATO "MASA", 72, of 'Aiea, died Sept. 22, 2009. Born in Papa'ikou, Hawai'i. Proprietor of Aqua Plumbing. Survived by wife, Doris; son, Neal; daughter, Dawn Takamori; three grandchildren; sister, Ichiyo Yamamoto. Visitation 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 3 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 October 2009]

NIIZAWA, CLARA CHISAO, 95, of Honolulu, died Aug. 14, 2009. Born in Pearl City. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Clarence, Richard, Harold and Roy; daughters, Mae, and Myra Kon; 14 grandchildren; 31 great-grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers, No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 2010]

NIKAIDO, FLORENCE KAZUKO, 89, of Pearl City, died Sept. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by son, Nathan; sisters, Ethel Miyasaki, Helen Iwatani and Edith Sasaki. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]

Nikaido, Florence Kazuko, *Sept. 4, 2009,* Florence Kazuko Nikaido, 89, of Pearl City, a homemaker, died in Kapiolani Medical Center at Pali Momi. She was born in Honolulu. She is sruvvied by son Nathan M. and sisters Ethel Miyasaki, Helen Iwatani and Edith Sasaki. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 October 2009]

NIKI, YOSHIE, 89, of 'Aiea, died April 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Alvin; two grandchildren; one great-grandson. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 May 2009]

Niki, Yoshie, *April 22, 2009*. Yoshie Niki, 89, of Aiea died. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Alvin, two grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 May 2009]

NIMORI, SABURO, 83, of Honolulu, died July 10, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired head carpenter for Kamehameha Schools. Survived by sons, Terrance and Randall; brothers, Hideo, Shiro and Joseph; sister, Nancy Nishimiya. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 2009]

Nimori, Saburo, *July 10, 2009.* Saburo Nimori, 83, of Honolulu, a retired Kamehameha Schools head carpenter and Army veteran, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Terrace and Randall; brothers Hideo, Shiro and Joseph; and sister Nancy Nishiyama. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 2009]

NIMS, GERALD WRIGHT JR., 57, of Pukalani, Maui, died Feb. 2, 2009. Born in San Diego. A fisherman. Survived by daughters, Kinau McCoy and Tiffany DuBose; father, Gerald Sr.;

brothers, Richard and Robin; five grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 2009]

NIP, ROBERT KAM YEE, 94, of Honolulu, died Feb. 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee. Survived by wife, Julia; son, Alfred; daughter, Carol Choy; brothers, Charles and Howard; sisters, Narcissus Yap, Diana and Margaret Mar; grandchildren, Patrick, Matthew, Nadine, Nolan, James, Kiana and Kaila; ten greatgrandchildren. Visitation 10:30 a.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m.; burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 2009]

NISHI, JAMES S., 80, of Honolulu, died Feb. 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired aerospace engineer for Northrop Grumman and Boeing. Survived by sisters, Rachel and Laura Nishimura and Grace Isobe. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed services*. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 March 2009]

NISHI, MARCIA KANESHIGE, 80, of Wailuku, Maui, died Sept. 12, 2009. Born in Kahului. Homemaker. Survived by sisters, Charlene Hokama and Beryl Matoi. Service held at Hilo Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. No koden. Arrangements by Ballard Family Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 2009]

Nishi, Marcia Kaneshige, *Sept. 12, 2009* Marcia Kaneshige Nishi, 80, of Wailuku, a homemaker, died in Maui Memorial Medical Center. She was born in Kahului. She is survived by sisters Charlene Hokama and Beryl Matoi. Services held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 September 2009]

NISHI, TADATSUGU "BLACKIE", 84, of Honolulu, died July 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired Dutch Boy Paint Co. sales representative. Survived by wife, Esther; daughters, Cynthia Vanairsdale and Lori Takaesu; grandchildren, Lawton, Colton and Layton Takaesu. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 2009]

NISHIDA, CAROLINE HARUKO AKIYAMA, 88, of 'Aiea, died March 17, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired state Department of Labor & Industrial Relations employee. Survived by son, Glenn; sister, Lorraine Shirai; grandchildren, Kristy and Jonathan. Private service. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 2009]

Nishida, Caroline Haruko Akiyama, *March 17, 2009* Caroline Haruko Akiyama Nishida, 88, of Aiea, a retired state Department of Labor and Industrial Relations employee, died in St. Francis-West Hospice. She was born in Waialua. She is survived by Glenn, sister Lorraine Shirai and two grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 March 2009]

NISHIDA, CATHERINE, 82, of Nanakuli, died Sept. 15, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Arthur and Howard; daughters, Dorothy Tuberville, Rina Lessary, Gail and Theresa; brother, Joseph Hanakahi; 10 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m.

Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; inurnment 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 2009]

NISHIDA, TAMIYO "IVY", 78, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Aug. 7, 2009. Born in Pahoa, Hawai'i. Retired Waiakea Waena School, Hilo cafeteria worker. Survived by son, Grant; sisters, Tomie Kawaoka, Dora Hashimoto and Beverly Yasukochi; brothers, Richard, Roy, Herbert and Albert Yasukochi. Private service held. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 October 2009]

Nishida, Tamiyo, *Aug.* 7, 2009, Tamiyo "Ivy" Nishida, 78, of Hilo, a retired Waiakea Waena School cafeteria worker and former Kam Garment Co. employee, died in Hale Anuenue Restorative Care Center, Hilo. She was born in Pahoa, Hawaii. She is survived by son Grant; sisters Tomie Kawaoka, Dora Hashimoto and Beverly Yasukochi; and brothers Richard, Roy, Herbert and Albert Yasukochi. Private services. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 October 2009]

NISHIDA, YAEKO ROSE, 81, of Kane'ohe, died Dec. 11, 2008. Born in Makawao, Maui. Retired Nancy Lang Fashions seamstress. Survived by sons, Donald and Lester; two grandchildren; caregiver, Jennifer Lux; brothers, Harry and Matsuichi "Matoi" Matsuura; sisters, Doris Miyahira, Betty Tamori and Violet Sakai. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 2009]

Nishida, Yaeko Rose, Dec. 11, 2008 Yaeko Rose Nishida, 81, of Kaneohe, a Nancy Lang Fashions seamstress, died at home. She was born in Makawao. Maui. She is survived by sons Donald A. and Lester A.; Brothers Harry W. and Matsuichi "Matoi" Matsuura, sisters Doris Miyahira, Betty Tamori and Violet Sakai; caregiver Jenifer Lux; and two grandchildren. Services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 January 2009]

NISHIHARA, KAMEE, 97, of Koloa, Kaua'i, died July 21, 2009. Born in Koloa. A homemaker. Survived by daughters, Edna Holdeman, Gloria Young and Thelma Chikuma; 14 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. Saturday at Koloa Missionary Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at a later date. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2009]

NISHIHARA, RALPH HENRY KIKU, 93, of Pearl City, died Dec. 17, 2008. Born in Honomu, Hawai'i. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Clifford, Earl, Milton, Clyde and Allan; daughter, Dorothy Loo; five grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild; brothers, Charles Miyashiro and Teruo Kobashikawa; sisters, Jean Yamaguchi, Tsuruko Arakaki and Elaine Higa. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 2009]

NISHIHARA, YOSHIE, 94, of Honolulu, formerly of Kurtistown, Hawai'i, died April 17, 2009. Born in Puna, Hawai'i. Survived by son, Raymond; daughters, Judy Yamamoto and Hazel; six grandchildren; four great grandchildren; brother, Alfred Kozohara. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 2009]

NISHIJIMA, MICHIKO, 76, of Waipahu, died Dec. 16, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Survived by caregivers, nephew Gary and his wife, Diane; grandnephew, Christopher; nephew, Keith; nieces, Gail Nishijima and Gaylet Luntz. Visitation 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel; service 6 p.m. Flowers welcome. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

NISHIKAWA, DOROTHY YOSHIKO, 95, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 2008. Born in 'Aiea. Survived by sons, Lawrence and Neil; daughter, Doneyn Yamamoto; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; sister, Ethel Muranaka. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 2009]

Nishikawa, Dorothy Yoshiko, *Dec. 30, 2008* Dorothy Yoshiko Nishikawa, 95, of Honolulu died. She was born in Aiea. She is survived by sons Lawrence H. and Neil N., daughters Doneyn C. Yamamoto, sister Ethel K. Muranaka, six grandchildren and seven great grandchildren. Private services. No Flowers, No monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 January 2009]

NISHIKAWA, HENRY KATSUTO, 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired shipping supervisor at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by brother, Yoshito Nishikawa; sisters, Gladys Hashisaka, Violet Tanaka and Ethel Nishikawa. Private services held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

Nishikawa, Henry Katsuto, *Jan. 28, 2009* Henry Katsuto Nishikawa, 84, of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard shipping supervisor and Army veteran during World War II, died in Honolulu. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Yoshito and sisters Gladys Hahisaka, Violet Tanaka and Ethel Nishikawa. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 February 2009]

NISHIKAWA, RITSU, 93, of Honolulu, died Sept. 23, 2009. A homemaker. Survived by son, Dale; brother, Sadao Baba; sister, Amy Baba; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]

Nishikawa, Ritsu, *Sept. 23, 2009*, Ritsu Nishikawa, 93, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died. She was born in Hawaii. She is survived by son Dale, brother Sadao Baba, sister Amy Baba, five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 October 2009]

NISHIKAWA, SHIZUE "ROSE", 94, of Kailua, died Feb. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sister, Edna Kimura; nieces/caregivers, Sharon and Sandra Kimura; nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 2009]

Nishikawa, Shizue, Feb. 28, 2009 Shizue "Rose" Nishikawa, 94, of Kailua, died in Castle Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sister Edna T. Kimura and caregivers Sharon and Sandra Kimura. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 March 2009]

NISHIKAWA, YOSHIKO "DORIS" YAMAMOTO, 95, of Lihu'e, Kaua'i, died April 29, 2009. Born in Wahiawa. Proprietor of Nishikawa Store. Survived by sons, Edwin, Henry and Herbert; daughters, Bessie Furushima and Frances Galdeira; companion, Bob Taira; six grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. May 9 at Garden Island Mortuary chapel; service 11 a.m.; burial 3 p.m. at Kaua'i Memorial Gardens. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 May 2009]

Nishikawa, Yoshiko Yamamoto, *April 29, 2009*. Yoshiko "Doris" Yamamoto Nishikawa, 95, of Lihue, Nishikawa Store owner, died at home. She was born in Wahiawa. She is survived by companion Bob Taira; sons Edwin, Henry and Herbert; daughters Bessie Furushima and Frances Galdeira; six grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; and four great-great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Garden Isle Mortuary chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 May 2009]

NISHIKI, SHIZUE, 99, of Honolulu, died July 4, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A homemaker. Survived by sons, Charles, Donald and Gordon; daughters, Doris Yoshioka and Karen Amii; seven grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; sister, Hisako Yamasaka. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 July 2009]

NISHIMI, GILBERT J., 88, of 'Ewa Beach, died June 8, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. Retired Hickam Air Force Base payroll clerk; U.S. Army 442nd Regimental Combat Team veteran. Survived by wife, Georgette; son, Michael; daughters, Michael Prather and Louise; sister, Nora Fukunaga; one grandson; one great-grandson. Private service. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed force*. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 June 2009]

NISHIMOTO, FUMIO, 95, of Lahaina, Maui, died Feb. 27, 2009. Born in Lahaina. Retired mechanic for Pioneer Mill Co. Survived by wife, Kiku; sons, Wayne, Michael and James; daughter, Nancy Mori; brother, Iseo; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. Monday at Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 2009]

Nishimoto, Fumio, *Feb.* 27, 2009 Fumio Nishimoto, 95, of Lahaina, a retired Pioneer Mill Company mechanic, died in Hale Makua Wailuku. He was born in Lahaina. He is survived by wife Kiku; sons Wayne, Michael and James; daughter Nancy Mori; brother Iseo; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. tomorrow at the Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 March 2009]

NISHIMOTO, PAUL K., 63, of Wailua, Kaua'i, died June 12, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. County of Kaua'i Parks and Recreation supervisor. Survived by brothers, Ralph and Glenn. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Kaua'i Veterans Cemetery pavilion; service 10 to 11 a.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 2009]

NISHIMOTO, VIOLET NORIKO, 90, of Honolulu, died July 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A licensed practical nurse retired from Kuakini Medical Center. Survived by sister, Nancy Ganiko.

Private service held. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 July 2009]

NISHIMURA, ALMA KIMIE MASATSUGU, 85, of Mililani, died May 2, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired bookkeeper. Survived by sons, Glenn and Curtis; daughter, Jenny Tamura; brother, Nobuichi Masatsugu; sister, Mildred Sodetani; three grandchildren. Private service. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2009]

Nishimura, Alma Kimie, *May 2, 2009*. Alma Kimie Nishimura, 85, of Mililani, a retired bookkeeper, died in Mililani. She was born in Waialua. She is survived by sons Glenn and Curtis, daughter Jenny Tamura, brother Nobuichi Masatsugu, sister Mildred Sodetani and three grandchildren. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 May 2009]

NISHIMURA, CHARLES "HOBE" HOZO, 91, of Honolulu, died June 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Lewers & Cooke Ltd. Advertising department supervisor, Survived by wife, Ruth; sons, Dr. Bryan and Myron; three grandchildren; sister, Charlotte. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 July 2009]

NISHIMURA, EDWIN "TAMI" TAMIO, 93, of Honolulu, died March 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired self-employed contractor (Nishimura Painting Co.) Survived by wife, Gladys; son, Jon; daughter, Annette Matsumoto; grandson, Reid; brother, Charles and sister, Charlotte. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

Nishimura, Edwin Tamio, *March 20, 2009.* Edwin Tamio "Tami" Nishimura, 93, of Honolulu, a retired self-employed painting contractor doing business as Nishimura Painting Co., died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Gladys Y., son Jon, daughter Annette Matsumoto, brother Charles H., sister Charlotte N. and a grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 April 2009]

NISHIMURA, LILA AIKO, 80, of Honolulu, died Sept. 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A housewife. Survived by husband, Bob; son, Robin; daughter, Lianne Killion; three grandchildren; brother, Harry Kubota; sisters, Lillian Sakane, Florence Bremner and Shirley Ann Kubota. Visitation 1 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 2 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 2009]

Nishimura, Lila Aiko, *Sept. 25, 2009*, Lila Aiko Nishimura, 80, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in St. Francis Hospice. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Bob; son Robin; daughter Lianne Killion; brother Harry Kubota; sisters Lillian Sakane, Florence Bremner and Shirley Ann Kubota; and three grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 5 October 2009]

NISHIMURA, **NOBUKO**, 95, of Käneohe, died Oct. 31, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Lewers & Cook Co. sales associate. Survived by son, Don; two grandchildren; brother, Wallace Onuma;

sisters, Marjorie Tanaka and Jane Yamauchi. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 2009]

NISHIMURA, PAUL TOHORU, 89, of Honolulu, died June 16, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired federal government systems analyst at Fort Shafter. Survived by wife, Emily; son, Paul Jr.; daughters, Judith Nii and Clare Ho; four grandchildren; one great-grandchild; sisters, Louise Nakamura, Dorothy Nishimura and Ruth Kimura. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 July 2009]

NISHIMURA, ROY MASAO, 65, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died June 5, 2009. Born in Hilo. Survived by brother, Earl; sisters, Doris Melemai, Ramona, and Carol Takaki; nieces; nephews. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Hawai'i. Funeral Home Chapel, Hilo; service 10 a.m.; um burial noon at East Hawai'i. Veterans Cemetery No. 2. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 2009]

NISHIMURA, SHIGERU, 81, of Honolulu, died March 24, 2009. Born in Waialua. Retired Shiraki & Muranaka Construction Co. mason. Survived by wife, Patsy; sons, Guy and Clint; daughters, Judi Morris and Jan Remillard; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Katsumi; sisters, Pat Takemoto and Ruth Umemoto. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Friday at Punahou School, Thurston Chapel. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 April 2009]

Nishimura, Shigeru, *March* 24, 2009. Shigeru Nishimura, 81, of Honolulu, a retired Shiraki and Muranaka Construction mason and Army veteran, died in Kaiser Medical center. He was born in Waialua. He is survived by wife Patsy, sons Guy and Clint, daughters Judi Morris and Jan Reimillard, brother Katsumi, sisters Pat Takemoto and Ruth Umemoto, 10 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at Punahou School, Thurston Chapel. Call after 4 p.m. Aloha attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 April 2009]

NISHIMURA, STANLEY T., 80, of Huntington Beach, Calif., died Aug. 18, 2009. Born in Hale'iwa. Management analyst for the Navy. Survived by wife, Elaine; son, Jim; daughter, Susan Carnes; brother, George; sisters, Edna Saifuku, Grace Fukunaga and Doris Nakahara; four grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Mortuary Makai Chapel, Waipi'o; service 9:30 a.m.; inurnment 10:30 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 2009]

NISHINO, TAKASHI, 81, of Hilo, Hawaii, formerly of Pähoa, Hawaii, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Lahaina, Maui. Retired from Sheraton Hotel; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by son, Thomas; brother, Larley; sister, Priscilla Shinmoto; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 2009]

NISHIO, SHINAKO, 84, of Kapaa, Kauai, a homemaker, died Sunday at home. She was born in Kealia, Kauai. She is survived by husband Tadao, brother Sueo Furumoto and sisters Momoyo Kasaoka and Sadao Fujiuchi. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Kapaa Hongwanji Mission. Call after 1 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

NISHIOKA, SUMIKO, 95, of Pahala, Hawai'i, died July 25, 2009. Born in Ka'u. A homemaker. Survived by daughter, Jeanette Nosker; stepson, Roy; stepdaughter, Rubie Ishikawa; five grandchildren; several great-grandchildren. Private service held. No donations (koden). Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 August 2009]

NISHITA, FRANCES MICHIKO, 85, of Honolulu, died April 23, 2009. Born in Lihu'e, Kaua'i. Retired Waimano Home supervisor. Survived by son, Ryan; daughters, Faith, Judine Wing and Kay Fukuhara; sisters, Judy Akiyoshi and Grace Ichimasu; six grandchildren. Private service held. No koden (monetary gifts). Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 May 2009]

NISHITA, SHIZUTO "PAUL", 88, of Pearl City, died Feb. 14, 2009. Born in Kohala, Hawai'i. Retired Gem Construction job coordinator. Survived by wife, Florence; sons, Melvyn and Don; daughter, Paulette Ball; six grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; brother, Frank; sisters, Carole Mito and Judy Shoda. Visitation 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 February 2009]

Nishita, Shizuto, *Feb.* 14, 2009 Nishita "Paul" Shizuto, 88, of Pearl City, a retired Gem Construction Job coordinator and Army veteran, died in Kapuna Wai Ola. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Florence Y., sons Melvyn and Don, daughter Paulette Ball, brother Frank, sisters Carole Mito and Judy Shoda, six grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 February 2009]

NISHIUCHI, MASATO "JIMMY", 86, of Honolulu, died April 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired self-employed painter and carpenter; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Barbara; son, Melvin; daughter, Grace Ashimine; sister, Madge Kanno; four grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 April 2009]

Nishiuchi, Masato, *April 6, 2009.* Masato "Jimmy" Nishiuchi, 86, o f Honolulu, a retired self-employed painter and carpenter, and an Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Barbara Y., son Melvin S., daughter Grace I. Ashimine, sister Madge T. Kanno and four grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 April 2009]

NISHIYAMA, CAROLINE MASAKO NAKAMURA, 88, of Honolulu, died Feb. 15, 2009. Born in Hawai'i. A manager in the retail business. Survived by sons, Ralph, Steven and Melvin; brothers, Harry and George Nakamura; sister, Joyce Hirasaki; six grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren. Private service. No flowers. No donations. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 February 2009]

NISHIYAMA, HARRY "STOCK CAR #17" KEIICHI, 84, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Jan. 30, 2009. Born in Kalihi. Retired U.S. Army Reserve first sergeant. Survived by wife, Tsuyuko "Sue"; daughter, Karen Curr. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Monday at the Dodo Mortuary chapel.

Hilo; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 2009]

Nishiyama, Harry Keiichi, *Jan. 30, 2009* Harry Keiichi "Stock Car #17" Nishiyama, 84, of Hilo, a retired Army Reserve first sergeant and member of 442nd Regimental Combat Team who served during World War II, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Kalihi. He is survived by wife Tsuyuko "Sue" and daughter Karen N. Curr. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Private committal services to be held at a later date. Casual attire. No flowers. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 February 2009]

NISHIYAMA, RAYMOND GUNJI, 68, of Honolulu, died Aug. 22, 2009. Born in Kane'ohe. Retired carpenter. Survived by wife, Betty; daughter, Paige; sisters, Janet Nishizawa, Momoye Yamashiro, Charlotte Guro and Irene Kosaka. Visitation 5 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 2009]

Nishiyama, Raymond Gunji, *Aug.* 22, 2009 Raymond Gunji Nishiyama, 68, of Honolulu, a retired carpenter, died. He is survived by wife Betty M.; daughter Paige H.; and sisters Janet K. Nishizawa, Momoye Yamashiro, Charlotte Y. Guro and Irene N. Kosaka. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 September 2009]

NISHIYAMA, SHIGEO "RIBS", 95, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died May 10, 2009. Born in Hakalau, Hawai'i. Self-employed cultivation contractor for independent sugar growers. Survived by son, Dennis; daughters, Himiko Janice, Betty Fielder and Linda Osako; sister, Nora Yee; seven grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Visitation 3 to 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary Chapel, Hilo; service 4:30 p.m. No flowers. No koden (monetary gifts). Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 May 2009]

NISHIZAWA, ELMER NOBUYOSHI, 80, of Wahiawa, died July 18, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired U.S. Army civilian employee and Army veteran. Survived by wife, Barbara-Jean; son, Rodney; daughter, Karen; sisters, Florence and Shirley; one grandson. Visitation 9:30 a.m Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; inurnment 2 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]

NISHIZAWA, KIYOKO "MILDRED", 83, of Pearl City, died March 21, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired dental receptionist. Survived by husband, Teruo; sons, Alan, Bryan and Clyde; daughter, Ada Lau; six grandchildren; brothers, Walter, Hideo, Stanley and Thomas Okazaki; sister, Mieko Okazaki. Visitation 3 to 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 2009]

NISHIZAWA, RODNEY NOBUHIRO, 49, of Wahiawa, died Sept. 13, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Realty clerk. Survived by mother, Barbara; sister, Karen; stepson, Grant Kala. Graveside service 10:45 a.m. Monday at Nu'uanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nu'uanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 2009]

- **NISHIZAWA, TERUO "NISHI",** 88, of Pearl City, died Sept. 27, 2009. Born in 'Aiea. Retired state carpenter at Waimano Home. Survived by sons, Alan, Bryan and Clyde; daughter, Ada Lau; six grandchildren; sister, Sumiko Sakamoto. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 October 2009]
- **NITTA, JOJI**, 86, of Honolulu, died April 30, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Allied Construction carpenter. Survived by wife, Sueme; son, Randy; daughters, Edean Saito and Carol Uyeda; seven grandchildren; brother, Seiji; sisters, Grace Fujimoto, Nora Mizumoto and Kimiyo Fuse. Visitation 9 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 May 2009]
- NIUMATA, GUS MALO "TAPA", 41, of Honolulu, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Utulei, American Samoa. Former employee of Malolo Beverages. Survived by brothers, Joseph Atiga, Etimani So'oalo and Tolo Laloata; sisters, Sandy and Leslie. Private visitation. For information call 808-226-1877. Service and scattering of ashes at a later date. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]
- **NIWA, HAROLD NOBUYUKI,** 89, of Honolulu, died Aug. 6, 2009. Born in Waipahu. Retired city road maintenance district superintendent; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Catherine; sons, Harold Jr. and Gerald; daughters, Chris Hanaoka and Jenny Kiyabu; eight grandchildren; one great-grandchild; sister, Katherine Yonamine. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 August 2009]
- **Niwa, Harold Nobuyuki,** *Aug. 6, 2009.* Harold Nobuyuki Niwa, 89, of Honolulu, a retired city road maintenance district superintendent, died in the Queen's Medical Center. He was born in Waipahu. He is survived by wife Catherine M., sons Harold N. Jr. and Gerald, daughters Chris Hanaoka and Jenny Kiyabu, sister Katherine Yonamine, eight grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 2009]
- NOA, TAUVAVAE TAFAO, 76, of Kane'ohe, formerly of San Francisco, died March 4, 2009. Born in American Samoa. A homemaker. Survived by son, Paul Failautusai; daughters, Falole Togia, Ana Petelo, Akenese Emile, Maria Elena Brown, Faasoasoa Moors, Lusi, Oloalilo Tusi, Evelyn Noa-Lualemaga and Victoria; 42 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 2009]
- **NOAH SR., NOBLE "BULLY" K**., 85, of 'Aiea, died Aug. 20, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired electrician. Survived by son, Norman; daughter, Colleen Noah-Marti; six grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Service 11 a.m. today at Pearl City Baptist Church; inurnment at later date. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 August 2009]
- **NOAH, DENNIS LEROY,** 65, of Honolulu, died April 6, 2009. Born in Honolulu. An electrician and cab driver. Survived by daughter, Roxanne; sons, Noble III and Dennis Jr.; three grandchildren; father, Noble; brother, Norman. A private service was held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park & Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 2009]

NOBOA, RICARDO EUGENIO, 50, of Waianae, died Nov. 6, 2009. Born in Silver Springs, Md. Department of Public Safety training sergeant; coached for the Police Athletic League; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Valerie Ann Molina Noboa; daughters, Shana Alayvilla and Iris; sons, Jordan Vira, Vincent and Isaac Noboa and Lyzix Lemafa; father, Carlos Eugenio Noboa; stepmother, Milagros Hernandez Noboa; eight grandchildren; hänai family, Kai Ohana. Visitation 5 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; wake service 6:30 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 2009]

Noboa, Ricardo Eugenio, *Nov.* 6, 2009 Ricardo Eugenio Noboa, 50, of Waianae, a Department of Public Safety training sergeant and Army veteran, died in Hawaii Medical Center West. He was born in Silver Springs, Md. He is survived by wife Valerie Ann M.; sons Jordan Vira, Vincent and Isaac Noboa, and Lyzix Lemafa; daughters Shana Alayvilla and Iris Noboa; father Carlos E.; stepmother Milagros H.; and eight grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary-Waipio, mauka chapel. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 November 2009]

NOBORIKAWA, MASAO, 77, of Kailua, died July 22, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A retired construction manager with Walker-Moody Construction. Survived by children, Jo Ann Fukao, Russ, Scott and Tracy; eight grandchildren. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 July 2009]

Noborikawa, Masao, *Jul.* 22, 2009 Masao Noborikawa, 77, of Kailua, a retired Walker-Moody Construction manager, died. He was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Russ and Scott, daughters Jo Ann Fukao and Tracy Noborikawa, and eight grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 July 2009]

NOBRIGA, GUY NELSON SR., of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 7, 2009. Born in Hilo. Survived by son, Guy Jr.; daughters, Raquel Fields, Lokelani and Alohilani Tro'che; parents, John and Lorraine; brothers, William and Kurt Thomas; sisters, Rochelle Salvador, Willette Thomas and Lisa Iaukea. Visitation 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Glad Tidings Church, Hilo; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 2009]

NOBRIGA, HERBERT "SONNY" "PLAKA" LOUIS, 84, of Laupahoehoe, Hawai'i, died Dec. 24, 2008. Born in Laupahoehoe. A retired County of Hawai'i supervisor. Survived by sons, Karl and Louis; daughters, Rhonda Brown and Kim Ogawa; brother, Earl "Bobby"; sister, Patricia DeCosta; 13 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Visitation 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony Catholic Church; service 7:30 p.m. Visitation also 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the church; Mass 10 a.m.; burial 11 a.m. at the church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 2009]

NOBRIGA, MILDRED S., 92, of Kalihi Valley, died Oct. 28, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by sisters, Dorothy Teves and Benigna Oliveira. Visitation 9 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 2009]

NOBUSAWA, KIKUKO, 66, of Honolulu, died Jan. 6, 2009. Born in Tokyo. A homemaker; member of Jodo Mission of Hawai'i and Urasenke. Survived by husband, Nobuo; son, Taro; daughter, Tokiko; two grandchildren; brother, Takeshi Omori. Private service held. In lieu of flowers or koden (monetary gifts), donations to Queen's Medical Center, Attention: Fund Development Department for the Department of Neurology, 1301 Punchbowl St., Honolulu HI 96813. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 January 2009]

Nobusawa, Kikuko, *Jan.* 6, 2009 Kikuko Nobusawa, 66, of Honolulu, a homemaker, died in the Queen's Medical Center. She was born in Tokyo. She is survived her husband Nobuo, son Taro, daughter Tokiko, brother Takeshi Omori and two grandchildren. Private services. No flowers. Donations suggested to the Queen's Medical Center Fund Development of Neurology. 1301 Punchbowl St., Honolulu, HI 96813. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 2009]

Noda, Hatsue Izawa, *Jan. 4*, 2009, Hatseu Izawa Noda, 94, of Aiea died in Kuakini Medical Center. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son Stanley Noda, daughters Ellen Sakamua and Betsy Noda, daughters Ellen Sakuma and Betsy Noda, brother Thompson Izawa, sisters Nancy King and Chiyo Megran, five grandchildren and six great-grandchildren Private services. Ne monetary offerings. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 January 2009]

NOE, LUCIEN "MIKE" MICHAEL, 79, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died March 19, 2009. Born in New York, N.Y. Farmer and nursery owner. Survived by sons, Christopher, Glenn and Stephen; daughter, Carol. Celebration of life 2 p.m. Saturday at Malu Aina Farm, Kurtistown; scattering of ashes and potluck to follow. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 April 2009]

NOGUCHI, HENRY "HANK" "SUP UP" YUKIO, 77, of Waipahu, died April 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired engineer with Pacific Bell Co. of Los Angeles; an active member of Honolulu Christian Church and the Holo Holo Club of Ho'opono Center for the Blind. Survived by son, Clyde; daughter, Sharon; brothers, Harry, David and Kenneth; sisters, Katherine Tanoue, Jane Mew and Helen Shimoda; five grandchildren. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 2009]

NOGUCHI, MOMOYO., 89, of Honolulu, died May 29, 2009. Born in Wainaku, Hawai'i. Retired proprietor of 9th Avenue Delicatessen. Survived by husband, Torao; sons, Thomas and Kenneth; daughters, Gladys Hino, Evelyn, and Gloria Mihata; brother, Noboru Sakamoto; sister, Fumiko Fujita; 12 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Visitation 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 June 2009]

NOGUCHI, RICHARD "FENDER" TADAYOSHI, 92, of Wahiawä, died Sept. 27, 2009. Born in Wahiawä. Retired owner of Noguchi Fender Shop. Survived by wife, Edith; son, Hugh; daughter, Lyann Makishima; a grandson; brother, Yoji; sister, Amy Suwa. Visitation 5 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Mortuary Mauka Chapel; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 October 2009]

NOHARA, KATSUYA, 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 25, 2009. Born in Tientsin, China. Former president and chairman of the board for Jalpak. Survived by wife, Toshi "Frances"; son, Steve;

daughters, Dorcie Sakuma, Anne Abaya and Mary Nohara-Jone; eight grandchildren. Visitation 10 to 11 a.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 11 a.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 February 2009]

NOHARA, NATALIE NAOMI, 51, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Nov. 20, 2009. Born in Hilo. Survived by mother, Kazuko; sisters, Marsha Chau, Bobbilyn Garalde and Dawn Inaba. Private service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 November 2009]

Nohara, Natalie Naomi, *Nov.* 20, 2009 Natalie Naomi Nohara, 51, of Hilo, died in Life Care Center of Hilo. She was born in Hilo. She is survived by mother Kazuko and sisters Marsha Chau, Bobbilyn Garalde and Dawn Inaba. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

NOHARA, SHINKO T., 88, of Honolulu, died Dec. 12, 2009. Born in Honokaa, Hawaii. Retired sales representative; U.S. Army veteran. Survived by sons, Earl and Dwight; daughter, Faye Sederquist; brothers, Albert and Cain; sisters, Nancy Kamisugi and Irene Mau; two grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 25 December 2009]

Nohara, Shinko T., *Dec. 12, 2009* Shinko T. Nohara, 88, of Honolulu, a retired sales representative and Army veteran, died. He was born in Honokaa. He is survived by sons Earl K. and Dwight K., daughter Faye M. Sederquist, brothers Albert M. Nohara and Cain K. Nohara, sisters Nancy M. Kamisugi and Irene Y. Mau, and two grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 2009]

NOHARA, YUBUN, 86, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Feb. 22, 2009. Born in Spreckelsville, Maui. Teacher retired from Waiakea Elementary School. A member of the 100th Battalion, 442nd Regiment. Survived by wife, Kazuko; daughters, Marsha Chau, Natalie Nohara, Bobbilyn Garalde and Dawn Inaba; sisters, Mitsuki Uda, Barbara Ann Cottrell, Nobuko Arakaki, Katsuko Hiyane and Yoshiko Inouye; six grandchildren. Visitation 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; inurnment to follow 1 p.m. at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 2009]

Nohara, Yubun, *Feb.* 22, 2009 Yubun Nohara, 86, of Hilo, a retired teacher and Army veteran during World War II, died in Hilo Medical Center. He was born in Spreckelsville, Maui. He is survived by wife Kazuko; daughters Marsha Chau, Natalie Nohara, Bobbilyn Garalde and Dawn Inaba; sisters Mitsuki Uda, Barbara Ann Cottrell, Nobuko Arakaki, Katsuko Hiyane and Yoshiko Inouye; and six grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Inurnment: 1 p.m. at Homelani Memorial Park columbarium. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 March 2009]

NOJIRI, DASSAR KEHAULANI, 62, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Dec. 30, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Certified rehabilitation counselor. Survived by husband, Glenn; daughters, Shelby Nahale-a and Devon; mother, Dora Sing; brother, William Sing Jr.; sister, Jamie Kawauchi. Visitaiton 4 to 5 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary, Kona; service 5 p.m. Celebration of life noon

to 3 p.m. Jan. 31, at Keauhou Beach Resort. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 2009]

NOJIRI, DASSAR KEHAULANI, 62, of Kailua, Kona, Hawai'i, died Dec. 30, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Certified rehabilitation counselor. Survived by husband, Glenn; daughters, Shelby Nahale-a and Devon; mother, Dora Sing; brother, William Sing Jr.; sister, Jamie Kawauchi. Visitation 4 to 5 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 5 p.m. Celebration of life noon to 3 p.m. Saturday at Keauhou Beach Resort. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Kona, Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 2009]

NOMURA, JASON TAKAO, 50, of 'Aiea, died May 2, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Mildred; sisters, Mavis Niino, Raynette Nomura-Connelly and Laurie Chang. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 2009]

NOMURA, SAMUEL TAAGA, 49, of Waipahu, died Aug 22, 2009. Born in Lawton, Okla. A former tour bus driver for Roberts Hawaii. Survived by brother, Joseph; sisters, Fujiama, Omutu, Fouaimalo and Peka; nine stepbrothers and stepsisters. Visitation 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Monday at New Hope Leeward; service 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 August 2009]

NOMURA, SAMUEL TAAGA, 49, of Waipahu, died Aug 22, 2009. Born in Lawton, Okla. A former tour bus driver for Roberts Hawaii. Survived by brother, Joseph; sisters, Fujiama, Omutu, Fouaimalo and Peka; nine stepbrothers and stepsisters. Visitation 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Monday, Sept. 7 at New Hope Leeward; service 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Arrangements by Moanalua Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

Nomura, Samuel Taaga, *Aug. 22, 2009*. Samuel Taaga Nomura, 49, of Waipahu, a former Roberts Hawaii tour bus driver, died at home. He was born in Lawton, Okla. He is survived by brother Joseph T.; sisters Fujiama, Omutu, Fouaimalo and Peka; and nine stepbrothers and stepsisters. Services: 9:30 a.m. next Monday at New Hope Leeward. Call after 9 a.m. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 2009]

NOMURA, TSUNEO "CABBAGE", 87, of Honolulu, died April 27, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Retired Honolulu Fire Department firefighter; and U.S. Army veteran. Survived by wife, Janet; sons, Edmund and Ken; six grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Fred and George; sister, Kiyoko "Kay." Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 May 2009]

NONAKA, GORO, 86, of Honolulu, died Dec. 24, 2008. Born in Honolulu. Retired proprietor of Nonaka General Contractor. Survived by wife, Atsuko; children, Robin, Guy, Peter, Pamela and Laurie; three grandchildren; sisters, Helen Suzuki, Eleanor Nonaka and Evelyn McKeon. Visitation from 5 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 2009]

NONAKA, MASANORI "TOM", 82, of Hilo, Hawai'i, died Sept. 14, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawai'i. Retired Motor Supply manager in Hilo. Survived by wife, Harriet; sons, Ross and Darrell; brother, Takanori; three grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawai'i Funeral Home, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 2009]

Nonaka, Masanori, *Sept. 14 2009* Masaroni Nonaka, 82, of Hilo, a retired tire sales manager and Army veteran, died at home. He was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Harriet, sons Ross and Darrell, brother Takanori and three grandchildren. Private services. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 2009]

NONAKA, VIOLET HATSUE, 83, of Honolulu, died March 3, 2009. Born in 'Aiea. Owner of Alex Drive-In. Survived by husband, Wilfred; daughters, Diane Nonaka and Sharon Tiffin; brother, Richard Kawamura; sisters, Carol Nakashima and Alice Yamashita; grandchildren, Jonathan, Benjamin, and Sarah Tiffin. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 March 2009]

Nonaka, Violet Hatsue, *March 3, 2009* Violet Hatsue Nonaka, 83, of Honolulu, Alex Drive-In owner, died in Honolulu. She was born in Aiea. She is survived by husband Wilfred, daughters Diane Nonaka and Sharon Tiffin, brother Richard Kawamura, sisters Carol Nakashima and Alice Yamashita, and three grandchildren. Private service. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 March 2009]

NONO, HELEN NICOLAS, 85, of Wailuku, Maui, formerly of Honolulu, died July 22, 2009. Born in Pu'unene, Maui. Retired from St. Francis Hospital; active with Wahiawa, Kaunoa and Wailuku senior citizens clubs. Survived by sons, Daniel, Benjamin Alcaraz, Pastor Roland; daughters, Gloria Ito, Rosalinda Sanders, Virginia Dilay, Rosanna Costales; step-sons, Rudy, Rolando; 22 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; one great-great-grandchild; sisters, Frances Gadingan, Clara Visitacion, Linda Cadiam, Dolly Recopilacion, Maggie Bermudes, Bernie Bueno, Kathy Arucan. Visitation 6 p.m. Monday at Nakamura Mortuary, Maui; service 7 p.m. Visitation 9 a.m. Aug. 12 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park; luncheon to follow. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 2009]

NORDIN, KAULANA KAMALANI, 21, of Wai'anae, died Feb. 5, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A laborer. Survived by wife, Kuulei Lincoln; sons, Kaunaloa Lincoln-Nordin and Kea'nuenuekoolau Lincoln; father, Alfred "Joe" Mahoe; mother, Leona; brother, Hugh Mahoe; sister, Chelsye. Service 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. Saturday at Pokai Bay. Casual attire. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 February 2009]

NORMA MARIE MOSES, 87, of Kailua, died Dec. 12, 2009. Born in Oregon. Retired registered nurse; U.S. Navy veteran. Survived by son, James Giles; stepsons, Roger and Richard. Service at a later date. Donations to the Lei Aloha Chapter No. 3 Eastern Star. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces*. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 December 2009]

NORMILE, ILSE S., 82, of Princeville, Kaua'i, died Aug. 18, 2009. Born in Germany. President of Yellow Cab in Des Moines, Iowa. Survived by daughters, Leslie and Ilka; one

granddaughter. Private service held. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 2009]

Normile, Ilse S., *Aug. 18, 2009* Ilse S. Normile, 82, of Princecille, Kauai, a Yellow Cab president in Des Moines, Iowa, died at home. She was born in Germany. She is survived by daughters Leslie and Ilka Normile, and grandchild. Private services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 September 2009]

NORRIS, LOIS TOTTEN 92, of Honolulu, died Oct. 2, 2009. Born in Lemmon, S.D. Retired state Department of Education kindergarten teacher. Survived by son, John; daughters, Kathleen, Rebecca and Charlotte; four grandchildren. Celebration of life 5 p.m. Friday at St. Clement's Episcopal Church. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to One Kalakaua Foundation, St. Clement's Episcopal Church or Church of the Crossroads. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 October 2009]

Norris, Lois Totten, *Oct. 2, 2009*, Lois Totten Norris, 92, of Honolulu, a Department of Education kindergarten teacher, died in Hawaii. She was born in Lemmon, S.D. She is survived by son John; daughters Kathleen, Rebecca and Charlotte; and four grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at Parish of St. Clement, 1515 Wilder Ave. Aloha attire. No flowers. Donations suggested to One Kalakaua Foundation, Parish of St. Clement or Church of the Crossroads. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 October 2009]

NOTE, MASHA LOMALO JR., infant son of Masha and Marilyn Note, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Survived also by brother, Marrel; sisters, Emlanta, Julynta and Carilyn; grandparents, Charles and Dolores Muller and May Note. Visitation 9:30 to 11:45 a.m. tomorrow at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace; Mass noon; burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Woolsey Mortuary Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 2009]

NOTTAGE, CHARLOTTE "CHARDIE" TAY, 85, of Holualoa, Hawai'I, died July 3, 2009. Born in Honolulu. Punahou Aluma, Queen's Hospital nurses' aide and Kokokahi YWCA program developer. Survived by husband, David Sr.; sons, David Jr., James and Sam; daughters, Muffy Miller and Lolly Davis; 12 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Private service be held. Memorial donations to Hospice of Kona, P.O. Box 482, Kealakekua, HI 96750. Arrangements by Cremation Services of West Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 July 2009]

Nottage, Charlotte Tay "Chardie", *Jul. 3, 2009* Charlotte Tay "Chardie" Nottage, 85, of Holualoa, Hawaii, a retired Queen's Medical Center nurse's aide and kokokahi YWCA program developer, died at home. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband David Sr.; sons David Jr., James and Sam; daughters Mufi Miller and Lolly Davis; 12 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Private services. Donations in her name suggested to Hospice of Kona, P.O. Box 482, Kealakekua, HI 96750. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 July 2009]

NOVENCIDO, RAYMOND, 81, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Dec. 23, 2009. Born in Hilo. A retired letter carrier for the United States Postal Service. Survived by caregivers, Shirley Mae, Patricia Pabro and Marilyn Mae. Visitation 9 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel;

service 10:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 27 December 2009]

NOVIDA, ELAINE ELENA, 61, of Wai'anae, died Jan. 31, 2009. Born in Hilo, Hawaii. A homemaker. Survived by husband, William Foster; son, William Martinez; daughters, Arlene, Cindy, Madeline, Diolinda Novida-Knowles, Elaine and Brendalee; seven brothers; five sisters; 13 grandchildren. Visitation 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at 87-113 Hila St., Wai'anae; service noon; burial 3 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 2009]

NOYES, LUCILLE ANDRADE KAILIAWA, 65, of Hayward, Calif., formerly of Kau, Hawaii, a retired nurse and homemaker, died June 20 in St. Rose Hospital in Hayward. She was born in Kau, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Ricky and Patrick; daughters Blossom Christian and Gaylia Maloney; sisters Catherine Hamilton, Shirley Jardine, Sheriden Camacho, Mae Yergeau and Judy Reyes; and three grandchildren. Services to be held in California. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 2009]

NUGENT, MARY LOUISE, 88, of Kapa'a, Kaua'i, died March 15, 2009. Born in Philadelphia. Survived by nieces, Mary Johanneck and Ellen; grandnephew, Dean Johanneck; greatgrandnephew, Derrick Johanneck. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 March 2009]

Nunes, Manual Lewellyn Jr., Dec. 22, 2008 Manuel Lewellyn Nunes Jr., also known as "Manny" and "MH6TH," 63 of Honolulu, a Hawaii Electricians electrician died. He was bor in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Georginna "Pinky" sons Derek and Keith, daughters Kathleen Nunes and Kamakani Puununes, brothers Richard and Arthur, sister Lucille and Carol, eight grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Service: 6:30 p.m. Monday at Star of Sea Catholic Church. Call after 5 p.m. Private scattering of ashes at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 January 2009]

Nunn, G Raymond, *April 8, 2009* G. Raymond Nunn, 90, of Honolulu, a University of Hawaii professor emeritus of history and Asian studies and British army major, died in Honolulu. He was born in Pirbright, London, England. He is survived by wife E., Margaret, son Michael D., daughters Dr. Pamela E. Nunn and Lesley M. Love, niece Greraldine Weiss and five grandchildren. Celebration of life: 3 p.m. Saturday at Parish of St. Clement, Honolulu. Service information updated for previous obituary published April 17. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 June 2009]

NUNN, G. RAYMOND, 90, of Honolulu, died April 8, 2009. Born in Pirbright, London, England. Professor emeritus of history and Asian studies at the University of Hawai'i; author; British army major. Survived by wife, E. Margaret; daughter, Dr. Pamela; son, Michael; daughter, Lesley Love; five grandchildren; niece, Geraldine Weiss. Service pending. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 2009]

NUNN, G. RAYMOND, 90, of Honolulu, died April 8, 2009. Born in Pirbright, London, England. A professor emeritus of history and Asian studies at the University of Hawai'i.

Survived by wife, E. Margaret; daughter, Dr. Pamela; son, Michael; daughter, Lesley Love; five grandchildren. Celebration of life 3 p.m. Saturday at Parish of St. Clement. Arrangements by Ultimate Cremation Services of Hawai'i. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 2009]

Nunn, G. Raymond, *April 8, 2009.* G. Raymond Nunn, 90, of Honolulu, a University of Hawaii professor emeritus of history and Asian studies, author and a British Army major, died in Honolulu. He was born in Pirbright, London. He is survived by wife E. Margaret, daughter Dr. Pamela E., son Michael D., daughter Lesley M. Love and five grandchildren. Services pending at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 April 2009]

NUNOGAWA, KENNETH TOMOE, 91, of Honolulu, died July 14, 2009. Born in 'Ewa. A retired City & County of Honolulu road maintenance supervisor; World War II veteran who served with the 100th Battalion, Company C, 442nd Regimental Combat Team, U.S. Army. Survived by wife, Hatsumi; son, Jason; daughter, Gail Kim; three grandchildren. Private service held. No flowers. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. *Flag indicates service in the U.S. armed forces.* [Honolulu Advertiser 31 July 2009]

NUNUHA, HERMAN KEALAKAIKAHAKAI, 72, of Wai'anae, died July 25, 2009. Born in Honolulu. A pipefitter with Local No. 368. Survived by wife, Antoinette "Neddie"; sons, Herman, Jimmy, David and Walter, Lindy Jr. and James Waiamau, and James Shaver; daughters, Lynnemabel Waiamau and Eleanor Davis; grandchildren; great-grandchildren. Visitation 9 a.m. Wednesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kalaeloa Chapel; service 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 August 2009]

NUQUIST, ISABEL J., 85, of Leilani Estates, Hawaii, died Nov. 16, 2009. Born in Jericho, Vt. University of Vermont political science department secretary. Survived by stepson, Andrew; stepdaughter, Elizabeth Raby; four step-grandchildren; six step-great-grandchildren. No service. Arrangements by Homelani Cremation Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 November 2009]

Nuquist, Isabel J., *Nov.* 16, 2009 Isabel J. Nuquist, 85, of Leilani Estates, Hawaii, a University of Vermont political science department secretary, died at home. She was born in Jericho, Vt. She is survived by stepson Andrew, stepdaughter Elizabeth Raby, four step-grandchildren and six step-great-grandchildren. No services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 November 2009]

NUUANU, BONNIE FRANCES, of Waimanalo, died June 24, 2009. Born in Cleveland. Retired registered nurse. Survived by husband, Wallace; sons, Kalani and Kalei; daughter, Dawn; sister, Betty Bowman; three grandchildren. Visitation 8:30 a.m. July 8 at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m.; burial 1 p.m. at Hawai'i State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 July 2009]

NUX, GEORGE FRANCIS KEKUHAUPIO DE LA JR., 29, of Kihei, Maui, died July 19, 2009. Born in Wailuku, Maui. A musician with Ekolu, Hawaiian Times, Family Affair and Seast at Lele. Survived by wife, Tammy; mother, Evelyn; brothers, Chucky, Isaac and Jacob; sisters, Dawnah, Serrylee Kanakaole and Kaui Kauanoe. Visitation 10 a.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 11:30 am. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 2009]